
STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on

yesterday, in room 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Dun-
can U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Barkley, Costigan,
Adams, Townsend, Couzens, and Kean.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order. Mr.
Pecora, who will you have first this morning?

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown will resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OF RUSSELL R. BROWN, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD,
AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL CORPORATION, NEW YORK
CITY—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown, during the month of July 1933, was an
application filed with the New York Stock Exchange by and on
behalf of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation for a third
additional listing of its capital common stock?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that application ?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a printed copy

thereof, which has been furnished to us by the New York Stock
Exchange. Will you look at it and tell me if you can identify it as
a true and correct copy of the application in question ?

Mr. BROWN (after looking at the printed form). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, but it need not

be spread in full on the record of the committee's hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and appropriately marked.
(An application to the New York Stock Exchange for an addi-

tional listing of common stock by the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 62, Feb. 21,1934,"
and will not be spread in full on the record but retained in the files
of the committee.)

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown, the listing application just referred to
has been received in evidence as committee exhibit no. 62 of this
date. I want to read into the record the following extracts there-
from, under the caption:
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AUTHORITY FOR AND PURPOSE OP ISSUE

The company proposes to issue, upon due authority of the boa*.d of direc-
tors, up to 25,000 shares of its common stock, on account o± the purchase of
assets for which it is now negotiating and which may be acquired in the
near future, upon official notice of issuance and payment in full, with the
statement of the application of the proceeds for the property acquired.

The shares which it is proposed to issue will be registered with the Federal
Trade Commission in compliance with the provisions of the Securities Act
of 1933.

And under the caption " Opinion of Counsel ", the f ollowmg state-
ment is contained in this application:

The legal details m connection with the said issue are subject to the ap-
proval of Messrs. Lai km, Rathbone & Perry, No 70 Broadway, New Yoik
City, who are of the opinion that by reason of the authority provided in
the certificate of incorporation of said corporation and upon due authority
of the board of directors, said shares of stock may be issued in the absence
of fraud, and in the transaction of the purposes specified above, and for
such consideration as may be fixed by the board of directors, and when so
issued will be lawfully issued, and will be fully paid and nonassessable, and
valid in the hands of holders thereof, and will not be liable to any further call
or assessment

The application itself is dated July 19, 1933, and is for an addi-
tional listing of 25,000 shares of the common stock, of $20 par value,
of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation. I t sets forth
that the total amount of common stock authorized to be issued by
the company is 375,000 shares under its charter; that there were
previously authorized to be issued, or rather to be listed, 262,761
shares, of which there were outstanding on July 18, 1933, 260,715
shares, and that the total applied for, that is, for listing, is 287,761
shares; and that this application was authorized by the executive
committee of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation on
July 19, 1933. The application is signed in behalf of the American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation by Cecil Page a^ secretary thereof.
The exhibit, constituting a copy of said application, contains the
following:

This committee recommends that the above-mentioned 25,000 shares of com-
mon stock, of $20 par value, be added to the list, after final notice of issuance
and payment in full with statement of application of proceeds or property
acquired, m accordance with the terms of this application, making the total
amount authorized to be listed 287,761 shares.

That is signed by Frank Altschul, chairman, and J. M. B. Hoxsey,
executive assistant to the committee on stock list. I t also shows it
was adopted by the governing committee on July 26, 1933, being
signed by Ashbel Green, secretary. That which I have last read
refers, of course, to the committee on stock list of the New York
Stock Exchange, and to the governing committee of the New York
Stock Exchange.

Now, Mr. Brown, has any of the stock covered by this application,
namely, 25,000 additional shares, ever been issued?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. BROWN. Well, because there were so many delays on the part

of the lawyers in the handling of the transaction, that the company
was put in a position in the meantime where it handled it by cash;
because of the improvement in the business situation it was enabled
to handle it by cash.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, the purpose of the issue, according to the state-
ment in the application, was to purchase certain assets.

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, to enable your corporation, the American

Commercial Alcohol Corporation, to purchase assets?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I notice that the assets are not in any way designated

or referred to except in the manner in which I have read it in this
application. Now, Mr. Brown, what were the assets to be purchased
through the medium of this proposed additional issue of 25,000
shares ?

Mr. BROWN. We had two transactions in mind at that time. One
of them was the acquisition of a distillery at Louisville, Ky.; and
the other one was the Spirits Corporation, which was organized and
acquired, or was organized to acquire and did acquire the Sid Klein
Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Did you say the Sid Klein Corporation?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was there a Sid Klein Corporation in existence

on the date of this application, namely, July 19, 1933 ?
Mr. BROWN. I haven't the date here of the organization of the Sid

Klein Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. I did not hear you.
Mr. BROWN. I say, I haven't here with my data the date of the

organization of the Sid Klein Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was the Spirits Corporation that you hare

mentioned in existence on the 19th of July 1983 ?
Mr. BROWN. NO. That was organized on July 29, 1933, and by

charter amendment the name was changed to the American Dis-
tilling Co. on August 11, 1933.

Mr. PECORA. Who caused the Spirits Corporation to be organized?
Mr. BROWN. We did.
Mr. PECORA. That is, you mean the American Commercial Alcohol

Corporation?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was the Sid Klein Corporation eventually organ-

ized, either prior to or subsequent to July 19,19S3 ?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And who caused that corporation to be organized?
Mr. BROWN. Mr. Sid Klein.
Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Sid Klein in any way connected at the time

with the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to read to you the following extracts from

the minute book of the board of directors of the American Com-
mercial Alcohol Corporation, which minute book has been marked
for identification as " Committee Exhibit No. 14 on February 13,
1934." I will read from the minutes of the board of directors of a
meeting held on July 27,1933.

There were present at the meetings: Messrs. Atkins, Atwood,
Chadbourne, Colby, Foster, Grimm, Kessler, Kies, Page, Paine,
Publicker, and Kunk, being a majority and a quorum of the board.
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The chairman, Mr. Brown, presided, and Mr. Page acted as secre-
tary of the meeting.

Now I quote from the minutes:
The chairman explained in briel to the Board the negotiations pending in

connection with which the Executive Committee had tentatively authorized the
issuance of up to 25,000 shares of the Corporation's common stock, as stated in
the mintues of the committee, and as to which a listing application had been
made to the New York Stock Exchange, and approved it

On motion^ duly made, seconded, and unanimously passed, it was resolved:
That the action of the Executive Committee, as stated in the minutes of its
meeting held July 19, 1933, authorizing the issuance of 25,000 shares of the
Corporation's common stock, of the par value of $20 per share, and the applica-
tion for listing thereof on the New York Stock Exchange, be and the same
hereby is ratified and approved.

Resolved that application for registering the proposed issue of 25,000 shares
of the Corporation's common stock, of the par value of $20 per share, under
the Securities Act, be made; and that the proper officers of the Corporation be
and they hereby are authorized to do whatever may be necessary or proper,
under the advice of counsel, to obtain such registration and authority for the
issuance of said stock.

Now, that portion of the minutes which I have just read to you,
Mr. Brown, relates to the listing applications which has been marked
in evidence here this morning as Committee Exhibit No. 62, does it
not?

Mr. BROWN*. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that at the meeting of the board of directors of

your corporation held on July 27 last, apparently you reported to the
board that arrangements had been completed for the issuance of this
block of additional shares, and that application for the listing of
such additional shares had been already made to the New York
Stock Exchange, isn't that so?

Mr. BROWN. Well, that is the way that reads, but I do not quite
understand it, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ? I could not hear you.
Mr. BROWN. I do not quite follow that which you have read. If

you will hand me the minute book for a minute I will see.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Here it is.
Mr* BROWN (after looking at the minute book). What is the ques-

tion now?
Mr. PECORA. The committee reporter will read it to you.
(Thereupon the committee reporter read the following question:)

Mr. PECOBA SO at the meeting of the board of directors of your corporation
held on July 27, last, apparently you reported to the board that arrangements
had been completed for the issuance of this block of additional shares, and
that application for the listing of such additional shares had been already made
to the New York Stock Exchange, isn't that so?

Mr. BROWN. I do not so interpret that. As I read that, I ex-
plained to the board the progress of the negotiations in connection
with the Sid Klein situation, and the distillery matter, because the
deals, I believe, had not been concluded at that time.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by the Sid Klein situation?
Mr. BROWN. The Sid Klein Corporation, which was being ac-

quired through the Spirits Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. The Sid Klein Corporation was being acquired

through the Spirits Corporation?
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Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The Sid Klein Corporation had not yet been formed,

as I understand.
Mr. BROWN. I have no date of organization, but it was all at

about that time. Yes; I have it here. I t was incorporated on
August 3, 1933, as the Sid Klein Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. When was the Spirits Corporation formed?
Mr. BROWN. On July 29, 1933.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was the name of the Spirits Corporation there-

after changed to some other corporate name?
Mr. BROWN. Yes. I t was changed to American Distilling Co., on

August 11, 1933.
Mr. PECORA. And is it today known as the American Distilling

Co.?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, at the same meeting of the board

of directors of your corporation, held on July 27 last, the f ollpwing
action was taken or proceedings were had as appear from the
minutes of that meeting, extracts of which I will read to you from
your minute book:

The chairman thereupon repoited to the board that tentative arrangements
had been made with Mr Sid Klein for the organization of a corporation to
carry on the business of selling whisky and other spirituous liquors on a com-
mission or brokerage basis whenever it could lawfully be done, but stated
that the plan, as discussed, contemplated this company furnishing some $200,000
in capital in exchange for which it would receive preferred stock and 10
percent of the authorized common stock of the proposed corporation.

After discussion, on motion by Mr. Kies, seconded by Mr. Grimm, and
unanimously passed, it was resolved: That the board approve in principle the
participation of this corporation in the proposed business of Mr Klein, and
referred the matter to the executive committee to work out the details thereof
and report back its recommendations with respect thereto for the approval of
the board

Do you recall that action having been taken?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. That transaction was afterwards changed.

I think it was changed in the executive committee, and that we now
have $200,000 of the preferred stock, which is all of the preferred
stock outstanding, and that we have 50 percent of the original
common stock.

Mr. PECORA. That is, of the Sid Klein Corporation?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. And that corporation, of course, is func-

tioning today.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, at the meeting of the board of

directors of your company held on August 8, 1933, it appears from
the minutes of that meeting, portions of which I will read to you
from your minute book, that the following proceedings were had
and action taken:

Present at the meeting: Messrs. Atkins, Chadbourne, Colby, Foster, Kessler,
Grimm, Pond, Page, and Publicker, being a majority and a quorum of the
board.

The chairman, Mr. Brown, presided, and Mr. Page acted as secretary of
the meeting.

The chairman stated that Mr. Sid Klein had caused to be organized under
the laws of the State of Maryland, the Sid Klein Corporation, with an author-
ized capital consisting of 5,000 shares of 7 percent noncumulative nonvoting
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preferred stock of the par value of $100 per share, and 5,000 shares of common
voting stock of the par value of $1 per share, and had contracted with thait
corporation for the issuance to him of all the common stock thereof.

That Mr Klein had also caused to be organized the Spirits Corporation,
under the laws of Maryland, with a total authorized capital issue of 10,000
shares of no par common stock; that the Spirits Corporation had made and
contracted with Mr Klein for the purchase of 2,000 shares of the preferred
stock of the Sid Klein Corporation for $200,000, payable on delivery of said
preferred stock, and had made an agreement with Mr Klein whereby Mr.
Klein would tiansfer to it 2,500 shares of the Klein Company common stock.

The chairman also reported that the Spirits Corporation had issued of
its authorized stock 10,000 shares to Mr. Knox B Phagan for the considera-
tion received by that corporation to Mr Knox B Phagan, being valued by
the Spirits Corporation's Board of Directors at $465,000

The chairman also stated that Mr Klein had also agreed with the Spirits
Corporation to cause the Sid Klein Corporation to pay dividends on the
preferred stock, when and as earned; and furthermore when the Sid Klein
Corporation had accumulated a net earned surplus of $50,000, after payment
of dividends on the preferred stock, to cause the Sid Klein Corporation to
retire the said preferred stock at such time or times, and in such amounts,
and upon such conditions as may be determined by a majority of the com-
mittee, one member of which would be named by the Sid Klein Corporation
and two members by the Spirits Corporation

There was then presented to the meeting a proposal signed by Mr. Knox
B. Phagan, dated August 8, 1933, whereby the said Knox B. Phagan offered
to exchange 10,000 shares of the no par common stock of the Spirits Corpora-
tion for 10,000 shares of the $20 par value common stock of the American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation A copy of said proposal, marked Exhibit A,
was ordered attached to and made a part of these minutes.

After discussion, on motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously passed
by the affirmative vote of all the directors present, it was resolved • That this
Corporation hereby approves and accepts the proposal of Mr. Knok B Phagan,
as set forth in his letter dated August 8, 1933, addressed to this Corporation
by him and submitted to this meeting as aforesaid; and that the officers of
this Corporation be and they are hereby empowered, authorized and directed
to execute formal exchanges of such proposal as provided herein, in the name
and on behalf of this Corporation, with the corporate seal affixed, and to
deliver a duplicate original so executed to Mr. Knox B. Phagan.

On motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously passed by the affirmative
vote of all of the directors present, it was resolved* That this Company
acquire from Mr Knox B Phagan 10,000 shares of the no par common stock
of the Spirits- Corporation, a Maryland corporation, in consideration of the
delivery by this company to Mr. Knox B. Phagan of 10,000 shares of the
common stock of the par value of $20 per share of this Company

Further resolved that upon the assignment and transfer to this company by
Mr. Knox B. Phagan of said 10,000 shares of the no par stock of the Spirits
Corporation, the proper officials of this Company be and they are hereby
authorized, either

(a) To issue, execute and deliver to or upon the order of Mr. Phagan, a
certificate or certificates representing 10,000 shares of the common stock of a
par value of $20 per share, of this Company, or

(&) To borrow from such source and on such terms as said officers of this
Corporation, under the advice of counsel, may deem proper, 10,000 shares of
the $20 per share par value of the stock of this Company, and to assign and
transfer said 10,000 shares of said common stock, when so borrowed, to or
upon the order of Mr Phagan; and thereafter at such times as said officers may
be advised by counsel is advisable, to execute and deliver 10,000 shares of the
common stock of the par value of $20 per share of this company, to or upon the
order of the firm, person, or corporation from whom or which the said stock
shall be so borrowed.

Further resolved, that in the judgment of the directors of this Company the
actual value of said 10,000 shares of the common no par stock of the Spirits
Corporation is not less than $465,000.

Now, Mr. Brown, there are other portions of the resolution which
follow but which it is unnecessary to read at this time. However,
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I want to ask you this question: Who were the officers and directors
of the Sid Klein Corporation at the time this matter was presented
to the board of directors of your corporation, on August 8, 1933?

Mr. BROWN. Sid Klein was president; Rose C. Markey was secre-
tary.

Mr. PECORA. What was that last?
Mr. BROWN. Rose C. Markey was secretary. The directors were:

Sid Klein, William A. Bandler, Jesse E. Priest, and Strawbridge
Foster.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the officers and directors of the Spirits
Corporation at the same time?

Mr. BROWN. I will have to get that for you.
Mr. PECORA. According to what purports to be the minute book

of the Spirits Corporation, the board of directors of that corpora-
tion on August 7,1933, were Messrs. Capdevielle, Beebe, and Brown.
Who was the latter?

Mr. BROWN. Well, that is not I. I t wag T. F. Brown.
Mr. PECORA. What Brown is that?
Mr. BROWN. I say, he is not a relative of mine. He was the cashier

of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was he the nominee of the American Commer-

cial Alcohol Corporation?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. Beebe?
Mr. BROWN. He is the auditor of the American Commercial Al-

cohol Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say he was?
Mr. BROWN. The auditor of the American Commercial Alcohol

Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. And Capdevielle is this molasses broker who, accord-

ing to your testimony given last week, was your dummy in connec-
tion with the organization of Noxon, Inc. ?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was he also your dummy in this transaction?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For whom did Mr. Capdevielle act ?
Mr. BROWN. He acted for Phagan.
Mr. PECORA. For Knox B. Phagan?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Phagan was your dummy according to your

testimony of last week in the proceedings attendant upon the or-
ganization of Maister Laboratories, Inc.

Mr BROWN. That is correct. And I asked him to follow this one
out, too.

Mr. PECORA. Was Phagan, whose interest in this transaction ap-
pears from the extract I have read to you from the minutes of the
meeting of your board of directors held on August 8. 1933, also
your dummy in connection with the Spirits Corporation s

Mr. BROWN. I asked him to do it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know what assets the Spirits Corpora-

tion had on the 8th of August 1933, when, according to the minutes
of the meeting of your board of directors held on that date, your
board expressed its judgment that the actual value of the 10,000

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



6 1 7 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

shares of common stock of the Spirits Corporation was not less
than $465,000?

Mr. BROWN. I had taken Mr. Phagan's note for $465,000.
Mr. PECORA. And that was its only asset?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This promissory note of Mr. Phagan's ?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was a note that he gave to the companjT—

that is, to the Spirits Corporation—in return for its 10,000 shares
of common capital stock?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Was that note secured?
Mr. BROWN NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it endorsed by any person of known financial

responsibility ?
Mr. BROWN. Not that I remember of; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any knowledge of Mr. Phagan's finan-

cial work other than that which you said last week you had?
Mr. BROWN NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was not a knowledge that indicated to

you he was worth the amount of that note, namely, $465,000, was it?
Mr. BROWN. I was confident he would pay the note.
Mr. PECORA. The question is not whether you were confident he

would pay the note but did you have any knowledge of his financial
responsibility that led you to believe he was worth $465,000?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what investigation was made by the board of

directors of your corporation—that is, the American Commercial
Alcohol Corporation—so far as you know, that led that board to
declare its judgment in this resolution I have read to you that the
assets of the Spirits Corporation on August 8 last were worth not
less than $465,000?

Mr. BROWN. None other than what I indicated to them, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say none other than what you indicated to them?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What had you indicated to them?
Mr. BROWN. I indicated to them that I was confident the note

would be paid.
Mr. PECORA. I t was simply a belief on your part that Phagan's

note would be paid?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that belief was not supported by any knowledge

you had of Phagan's financial worth ?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was it upon that basis that the board of direc-

tors expressed its judgment that the assets of the Spirits Corpora-
tion were worth not less than $465,000 on August 8 last?

Mr. BROWN. I t was also based on the judgment that the Sid Klein
Corporation, which the Spirits Corporation would acquire, would
have very substantial earnings, and it is evidence by the xact that the
earnings have been substantial.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said it was based further on the feeling that the
assets which the Spirits Corporation were to acquire from the Sid
Klein Corporation f
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Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir; the acquisition of the Sid Klein Corpora-
tion, and its ownership by the Spirits Corporation, would prove a
profitable venture.

Mr. PECORA. What assets did the Sid Klein Corporation have on
August 8 last?

Mr. BBOWN. Well, it had a contract, as I remember it, with Mr.
Sid Klein, who was probably one of the most outstanding figures in
the whisky business, and who

Mr. PECORA (interposing). A contract of what kind?
Mr. BROWN. A contract of employment by which all of his services

were to be given to the Sid Klein Corporation, and he was also
Mr. PECORA (interposing). In other words, there was a person by

the name of Sid Klein who caused the Sid Klein Corporation to be
organized.

Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that same Sid Klein was to devote all of his time

and services to the Sid Klein Corporation ?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you considered that that promise made by Sid

Klein to the Sid Klein Corporation wag an asset which, when ac-
quired by the Spirits Corporation through its acquisition of the
stock of the Sid Klein Corporation, would help to give a value of at
least $465,000 to the assets of the Spirits Corporation ?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir. And I took the note.
Mr. PECORA. What kind of services was this Sid Klein to render

that made his services so extremely valuable?
Mr. BROWN. Well, because at that time it was apparent, or at

least we felt that prohibition repeal would come along. Mr. Klein
was probably one of the outstanding figures in the beverage liquor
business. He had been in it all of his life, up to the time of the
passage of the prohibition amendment. He was known from coast
to coast.

Mr. PECORA. AS being what?
Mr. BROWN. AS being a whisky merchant.
Mr. PECORA. AS being a whisky merchant?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, he may have been known from coast to coast,

but frankly I never heard of him before.
Mr. BROWN. Well, you were not in the whisky business.
Mr. PECORA. Oh. He was only known to those in the whisky

business, is that right?
Mr. BROWN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Well, during prohibition days were there so many

persons engaged in the whisky business in this country?
Mr. BROWN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. That made Mr. Sid Klein's reputation an outstanding

one 2
Mr. BROWN. Mr. Klein formerly was a whisky broker in Cincin-

nati, where his headquarters were located. He came East and was
connected with the Kentucky Alcohol Corporation, and afterwards
became an official of the United States Industrial Alcohol Corpora-
tion—and this was all during prohibition times, when he was in the
industrial alcohol business. Then when he felt that prohibition re-
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peal was going to be made effective he retired from the United
States Industrial Alcohol Co., as I understand it, and decided to
set himself up in the business of handling warehouse receipts, buy-
ing and selling whiskies and other beverage liquors for his own
account, and also to act as an importer, all of which he is doing
today under the name of the Sid Klein Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what proportion of this valuation of " at least"
$465,000 that you thought the assets of the Spirits Corporation were
worth on August 8 last, represented the value you placed upon the
contract for the exclusive services of Mr. Sid Klein ?

Mr. BROWN. Well, that I do not think was decided upon at the
time. Everything taken together was assumed to be of that value.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the only tangible asset was this promissory
note of Mr. Knox B. Phagan, wasn't it?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was there in existence on August 8 any con-

tract between Mr. Sid Klein and the Spirits Corporation ?
Mr. BROWN. AS to that, I cannot tell you offhand. I do not be-

lieve so, no, sir; not anything reduced to writing. I think the nego-
tiations, as I remember now, with Mr. Klein were started at Atlantic
City by Mr. Publicker on the Fourth of July. I remember that it
was on a holiday, and it was afterwards brought up.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was to be the business of the Sid Klein
Corporation ?

Mr. BROWN. Dealing in whiskies, beverage liquors, importing alco-
holic beverages, dealing in warehouse receipts, and so forth.

Mr. PECORA. In the main it was to engage in the business of sell-
ing alcohol and alcoholic products, is that it?

Mr. BROWN. NO. Alcoholic beverages.
Mr. PECORA. Alcoholic beverages, is that right?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. What was to be the business, or what was the business

of the Spirits Corporation ?
Mr. BROWN. At the time when it was organized it was believed

that, perhaps, the Spirits Corporation might handle the beverage
business of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean act as"a sort of selling agent?
Mr. BROWN. NO. TO handle the whole beverage end of the busi-

ness, in connection with the production, sale, and distribution of
beverage liquors, it being considered quite inadvisable to put on a
bottle of whisky which might be produced, the name of the American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation. I t was felt that an outside or a
separate and distinct operation was needed to conduct the beverage
business.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you recognize, don't you, Mr. Brown,
that the steps taken in connection with the formation of the Sid
Klein Corporation and of the Spirits Corporation, and the ar-
rangements for the acquisition by the Spirits Corporattion of all
the capital stock, or a major part of the capital stock, of the Sid
Klein Corporation, and then in turn the acquisition by the Ameri-
can Commercial Alcohol Corporation of the capital stock of the
Spirits Corporation through an exchange of shares, paralleled very
considerably what was done by the American Commercial Alcohol

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 6181

Corporation as testified to by you last week before this committee
in connection with the formation of the Maister Laboratories, Inc.,
and Noxon, Inc. ?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. The reason that was handled in the
way it was, was because of Mr. Klein's insistence that it be han-
dled in that way; not direct acquisition by the American Com-
mercial Alcohol Corporation, because he felt at the time it would
be better if our mteiests and control of the situation was not dis-
closed generally, for the reason that he would do business with all
the different whisky purchasers, buying and selling where he could
make a profit.

Mr. PECORA. What position was Mr. Klein in to dictate to the
American Commercial Alcohol Corporation how the latter corpora-
tion should conduct its business, and how it should issue its capital
stock?

Mr. BROWN. Well, I wouldn't say that he dictated to the Ameri-
can Commercial Alcohol Corporation. But I think we felt at the
time it was quite correct, because of the feeling that it would be
better for him to appear as an independent operator.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, Mr. Brown, wasn't this plan
which involved the creation of the Sid Klein Corporation and of the
Spirits Corporation, and which involved further the acquisition and
control of the Sid Klein Corporation by the Spirits Corporation, and
the acquisition of the Spirits Corporation by the American Com-
mercial Alcohol Corporation through an exchange of stock, conceived
solely for the purpose of enabling the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation to make another issue of an additional block of its com-
mon stock without first offering that stock to its stockholders of
record under their preemptive rights?

Mr. BROWN. I shouldn't say so.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the capital stock of the Sid Klein

Corporation ?
Mr. BROWN. I t had 5,000 shares of $100 par value noncumulative

7 percent nonvoting preferred stock, and 5,000 shares of $1 par value
common stock. Of the preferred stock, 2,000 shares had been issued,
and all of the common. And the earnings of that corporation for
the last 2 months of the year, I think, were approximately $40,000,
and the earnings for the month of January Mr. Klein advises me
were approximately $20,000.

The CHAIRMAN HOW much of that stock did the American Com-
mercial Alcohol Corporation acquire ?

Mr. BROWN. We acquired all of the preferred stock, and 50 per-
cent of the common stock.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, in the application which was filed
with the New York Stock Exchange on July 19, last, for the listing of
these additional 25,000 shares of stock of your company, why wasn't
there set forth m detail the assets which were to be purchased
through the proposed issue of 25,000 additional shares?

Mr. BROWN. AS to that I don't know. I had nothing to do with
the application.

Mr. PECORA. Who did have to do with the application?
Mr. BROWN. I assume it was prepared by Mr. Page.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Page know more about the situation than

you did?
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Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said something before about the acquisition of

a plant in Kentucky by the Spirits Corporation.
Mr. BROWN. NO; by the American Commercial Alcohol Corpo-

ration.
Mr. PEOORA. Was it by the American Commercial Alcohol Corpo-

ration?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how did the acquisition of that plant figure in

this transaction ?
Mr. BROWN. I t did not figure in it at all.
Mr. PECORA. I mean with the Spirits Corporation and the Sid

Klein Corporation.
Mr. BROWN. Not at all.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you make reference to it, then?
Mr. BROWN. YOU asked me about the application for the issuance

of 25,000 additional shares of stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was it contemplated then that among the assets to

be acquired by the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation at the
time it made this application to the New York Stock Exchange for
this additional listing of 25,000 shares, was this Kentucky plant?

Mr. BROWN. I t was contemplated; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did that offer pass beyond the stage of contem-

plation, or that effort, I mean?
Mr. BROWN. Oh, yes. There were considerable discussions, a com-

plete inspection of the properties, and we were unable to arrive at a
definite deal. We thought we had something that was possible, but
finally they wanted too much money for the company.

Mr. PECORA. Well, nevertheless, at the time this application was
filed with the New York Stock Exchange one of the purposes for
which the additional listing of stock was sought was to enable your
corporation to acquire this Kentucky plant?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Through the issuance of part or all of those addi-

tional 25,000 shares.
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that plan completely went by the board after-

wards?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was it finally abandoned ?
Mr. BROWN. Well, I cannot give you the date of that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, about when ?
Mr. BROWN. Well, it was some time after that application was

filed.
Mr. PECORA. This application was filed on July 19.
Mr. BROWN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Was that plan completely abandoned within a month

thereafter?
Mr. BROWN. I should say so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you what purports to be a final signed

copy of supplemental data or statement filed by or on behalf of
the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, with the committee
on stock list of the New York Stock Exchange, bearing date Novem-
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ber 23, 1933, and bearing the signature of Cecil Page, as secretary
of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation. Will you look
at it and tell me if you recognize it to be the supplemental statement
filed by and on behalf of your corporation last November with the
stock list committee of the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. BROWN (looking at the paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I wish to offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(A paper marked " Supplemental" application of the American

Alcohol Corporation, dated Nov. 23, 1933, to the committee on
stock list of the New York Stock Exchange, was marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 63, February 21, 1934 ", and will not be made a
part of the record except as read by Mr. Pecora, but will be kept in
the files of the committee.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, what was the purpose of the filing
of this supplemental statement with the stock list committee of the
New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. BROWN. I never knew that the thing had been filed. I was
away, apparently, at the time it was filed. And it never should have
been filed.

Mr. PECORA. SO, apparently, at the time it was filed it should
never been filed, you say?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Cecil Page, the secretary of the corpora-

tion, is not only the secretary but also a lawyer, isn't he?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. When did you learn that it had been filed?
Mr. BROWN. Just the other day.
Mr. PECORA. Only the other day?
Mr. BROWN. Yes. You see, so that you will understand my state-

ment there: If you had been in the whisky business in November,
December, January, and February, there was a great deal of con-
fusion. At the time when that was done I was at the Pekin plant
supervising construction for production, because it was before Mr.
Grimm went away—and he had a breakdown and had to go away the
first part of November—and we had agreed with Klein to clear up
the entire transaction by a cash payment, and agreed that this is-
suance of 10,000 shares, because of the substantial earnings of the
company at that time and the prospective substantial earnings, it
was unnecessary and we did not want to issue any more stock than
we absolutely had to; and that was the time the deal was called off.
That paper apparently went through as a routine matter in Mr.
Page's office, and I knew nothing about it, because, as I understand
it, no notice of issuance of the stock has ever been sent to the
Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to read a statement from this supple-
mental statement filed with the committee on stock list of the New
York Stock Exchange:

In its application A-10117, dated July 19, 1933, American Commercial Alco-
hol Corporation made application for the listing on the New York Stock
Exchange of 25,000 additional shares of common stock of the par value of
$20 per share, on official notice of issuance thereof, and payment m full, with
a statement of application of proceeds or property acquired. It was stated
m said application that the shares proposed to be issued would be registered

175541—34—PT 14 2
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with th£ Federal Trade Commission, in compliance with the provisions of
the Securities Act of 1933

Since the date of said application, arrangements have been made for the
issuance of 10,000 of said 25,000 additional shares to Mr Knox B Phagan,
in exchange for the entire capital stock, being 10,000 shares of common stock
without par value, of the American Distilling Company (a Maryland Cor-
poration, formerly known as the Spirits Corporation). Honorable Angus W.
McLean and Sanders, Childs, Bobb, and Westcott, Esquires, of Washington, D C ,
after conference with members of the Securities Division of the Federal Trade
Commission, have submitted an opinion to the effect that the issue by American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation of said 10,000 shares is not required by the
provisions of the Securities Act of 1933 to be registered w:th the Federal Trade
Commission

The American Distilling Company was organized on July 29, 1933, and has
acquired certain valuable formulae, processes, and so forth, for the manufacture
of beverage spirits; also a lease on a completely equipped distillery property
located at Pekin, Illinois Also sales contracts with and interests in certain
distributing companies organized for the purpose of the distribution of beverage
spirits Since July 29, 1933, the Amjerican Distilling Company has been in
operation and the balance sheet and profit and loss statement annexed, certified
to by Guy I Colby, Treasurer, exhibits its condition as at October 31, 1933, and
states the results of its operations July 29th through October 31, 1933

I hereby certify that the following consolidated condensed general balance
sheet and statement of profit and loss, in my opinion, correctly reflects the
financial status of the American Distilling Company as at October 31, 1933,
and the result of its operation for the period July 29th through October 31st.

GUY I. COLBY

Then follows the consolidated condensed balance sheet statement,
and the profit and loss statement, signed:

AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL CORPORATION,
By CECIL PAGE, Secretary

Then it shows that it was submitted to the governing committee
for information December 13, 1933, Ashbel Green, secretary. That
is, he is the secretary of the New York Stock Exchange. Now, Mr.
Brown, are you familiar with the balance sheet of the American
Distilling Co. set forth in this supplemental statement?

Mr. BROWN (after looking at the paper). I am; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Among the assets shown m this balance sheet is an

item of "Notes receivable, $465,000." That refers to Phagan's
promissory note, doesn't it ?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Has that ever been paid?
Mr. BROWN. We were to have had a meeting on the 15th of Febru-

ary. I think the lawyers had completed all the legal mechanics to
clear up the details, but the meeting had to be postponed. I think
the papers are all ready to close up that deal by the American Com-
mercial Alcohol Corporation taking over the Phagan contract.

Mr. PECORA. I t is to take over the Phagan contract, or to take over
the stock issued to Phagan in return for that note, by the Spirits
Corporation subsequently called the American Distilling Co.
^ Mr. BROWN. I think the American Commercial Alcohol Corpora-

tion pays the note.
Mr. JPECORA. The American Commercial Alcohol Corporation is

going to pay Phagan's note ?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the plant or distillery property lo-

cated at Pekin, 111., that according to the statement in this supple-

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 6 1 8 5

mental report or statement to the New York Stock Exchange, was
acquired by the American Distilling Co. ?

Mr. BROWN. I t was under lease.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. BROWN. Under lease.
Mr. PECORA. DO you say under lease?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who made the lease?
Mr. BROWN. I t was between the American Commercial Alcohol

Corporation and the American Distilling Co.
Mr. PECORA. That is to say, your Corporation giving a lease to

the American Distilling Co. ?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Covering its plant at Pekin, 111. ?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct. The- reason for that is that operat-

ing as the company does now, the beverage regulations of the Treas-
ury Department and of the Federal Alcohol Control Administration,
requires every package to bear a serial number, and it has to bear
the name of the manufacturer. And there again we come back to
the point where we thought it would not appear advisable shown
on a barrel of whisky that it was made by the American Commercial
Alcohol Corporation. The Government stamp bears the name of
the manufacturer. So we carry the name of the American Distilling
Co., and the operations of the beverage business are carried under
the name of the American Distilling Co.

Mr. PECORA. This distillery plant at Pekin, 111., had been operated
by the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation as a part of its
business ?

Mr. BROWN. Intermittently; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that right?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was operated for the purpose of manufactur-

ing alcoholic beverages?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct; yes, sir—no, not alcoholic beverages,

but industrial alcohol.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; commercial alcohol.
Mr. BROWK Yes, sir; commercial alcohol.
Mr. PECORA Then the American Commercial Alcohol Corpora-

tion divested itself of that portion of its business and turned it over
to the American Distilling Co.

Mr. BROWN. Well, the lease, at the time it was made, had to be
filed with the Government before we could get a permit for the
American Distilling Co. to do a beverage business, to conduct that
business.

Mr. PECORA. The American Distilling Co. merely stepped into the
shoes of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation with respect
to its Pekin plant, did it?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir; and the conduct of the beverage business.
That is correct.

Mr. PECORA. And did that add anything to the assets of the Amer-
ican Commercial Alcohol Corporation?

Mr. BROWN. NO. I t was all hooked back, or a consolidated picture.
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Mr. PECORA. I t is the same thing, isn't it ?
Mr. BROWN. I t is a consolidated picture.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you mean that the stock of the American Dis-

tilling Co. is owned by the American Commercial Alcohol Corpora-
tion?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The American Commercial Alcohol Corporation ac-

quired it by issuing stock to Knox B. Phagan.
Mr. BROWN. NO stock was ever issued.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was it acquired ?
Mr. BROWN. I t has been acquired by a cancelation of the arrange-

ment there, and a taking over of the contract of Phagan's, by which
the note is going to be met by the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation, as a purely company transaction.

Mr. PECORA. These additional 25,000 shares, for the listing of
which an application was made on July 19 last, to the New x ork
Stock Exchange, are not to be issued ?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir. The deal is all off.
Mr. PECORA. The plan for the issuance of those shares has been

completely abandoned?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was that decision made ?
Mr. BROWN. In the first part of November.
Mr. PECORA. Last November?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir; iust before Mr. Grimm went south as the

result of a breakdown. And that increased my burden.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Altschul, will you take the stand, please ?
The CHAIRMAN. We will excuse you for a moment, Mr. Brown.

Mr. Altschul, you will take the stand.

TESTIMONY OF FRANK ALTSCHUL, NEW YORK CITY, CHAIRMAN
OF THE COMMITTEE ON STOCK LIST, NEW YORK STOCK EX-
CHANGE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Altschul, I presume you have heard the testimony
given this morning by the preceding witness, Mr. Russell R. Brown?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I think I heard most of it; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the application filed by and

on behalf of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation dated
July 19,1933, with the New York Stock Exchange for the additional
listing of 25,000 shares of the common stock of that corporation?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you committee's exhibit no. 62 received in evi-

dence this morning and ask you if you recognize it as a final printed
application and the one in question ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. This application in due course, I assume, came before

the stock list committee of the New York Stock Exchange last July
while you were chairman of that committee ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. My recollection, Mr. Pecora, is that the proof no. 1
which is, I think, on all fours with the application, except that the
opinion of counsel had not reached us at that time, was the thing
before us.
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Mr. PECORA. Was it the printed document known as proof no. 1
of this application, a copy of which I understand is before you, which
came before the stock-list committee of the exchange last July?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And was it that proof of the application, that proof

no. 1, which your committee acted upon.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the action taken by your committee on

this application?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. The action was to recommend the application to

the governing committee subject to receipt of the material that was
missing m the application itself.

Mr. PECORA. When did your committee take such action?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I have a time table here I believe. [Addressing an

associate:] Have you the date such action was taken? [After con-
ferring :] July 24.

Mr. PECORA. 1933.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Right.
Mr. PEGORA. And when was it acted upon by the governing com-

mittee of the stock exchange ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL July 26, 1933.
Mr. PECORA. When the matter was passed on for action to the gov-

erning committee, did it have anything other than the data contained
an proof no. 1 of the application ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I t had the opinion of counsel inserted in the man-
ner in which it appears in the final signed copy. Have you a copy,
sn\ of proof no. 2? I do not seem to have a copy of it m my files,
and that is the proof that went to the governing committee. Is
the opinion of counsel inserted ?

Mr. PECORA. I have what is designated as proof no. 2 of this listing
application, which I would like you to look at.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir. That is the proof that went to the gov-
erning committee.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, proof no. 2 of the application corresponds to
proof no. 1 with the exception that there is a paragraph under the
caption " Opinion of Counsel" which was not in proof no. 1 of the
application.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. SO far as I know, that is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Proof no. 2 appears to have been O.K.M for final

printing and was printed as the final printed form of application, a
copy of which is in evidence here as committee's exhibit no. 62; isn't
that correct?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you notice that the opinion of counsel for the

American Commercial Alcohol Corporation contained a reference to
absence of fraud in the application?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know from your experience as chairman of

the stock list committee of the New York Stock Exchange whether
or not such a reference is usually to be found in the opinion of
counsel submitted in support of an application for listing?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Well, it is very difficult for me to answer that
positively, but I would think in a majority of cases it does not occur.
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Mr. PECORA. When you noticed it in this particular opinion of
counsel filed in connection with this application, did it excite any
suspicion or feeling that the matter should further be inquired into?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO. sir. We thought that that was a clause that
was put in, because the final—this was an application for authority
to list when a transaction under negotiation was finally completed,
and that was simply the phrase that counsel used to protect them-
selves against the details of the transaction which they had not fully
before them.

Mr. PECORA. I t was a sort of a saving clause ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For the protection of counsel?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I don't know what that means legally. I suppose

so. The full opinion is here. I suppose you have it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. Under the caption of "Authority for and

purpose of issue " that appears not only in proof no. 1 of this appli-
cation but also in the final printed application, the statement is made
as follows:

The company proposes to issue upon clue authority of the board of directors
up to 25,000 shares of its common stock on account of the purchase of assets
for which it is now negotiating and which may be acquired in the near future
upon official notice of issuance and payment in full with a statement of the
application of proceeds or property acquired The shares which it is proposed
to issue will be registered with the Federal Trade Commission in compliance
with the provisions of the Securities Act of 1933

Now, your committee approved this application without knowing
what the assets which were to be purchased through the issuance of
this additional stock actually were, didn't it?

Mr. Ai/rscHuii. They approved the application under those con-
ditions, sir, but the stock would not be issued until the information
had been further furnished to us.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is it customary for the committee to make such
conditional approvals of applications for stock listings ?

Mr. Ai/rscHuii. From time to time, when it is urged upon the com-
mittee that there are business reasons why the company wants au-
thority to add to the list certain shares for a purpose that will be
disclosed before the listing is actually granted, to faciliate the busi-
ness we sometimes grant the authority, with a view to having a
chance to review the situation further.

Mr. PECORA. DO those situations arise more or less frequently?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. They arise from time to time. They have arisen

in other instances. I would not say they arise every meeting or
every month, but they do arise from time to time.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't any information whatsoever given to the
stock-list committee or any of its examiners or attaches by the Amer-
ican Commercial Alcohol Corporation respecting the matter of the
assets which that corporation hoped to acquire through the issuance
of this additional stock?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Speaking only for the stock-list committee, the
information that was before them is the information m the applica-
tion. There was no further information available.

Mr. PECORA. The information in the application is of the most
general character.
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. The comment of the examiners, which will throw
some light on what had come into their hands, I think is in your
possession, sir.

Mr. PECORA. By that comment do you mean, among other things,
this so-called " memorandum" for Mr. Tirrell, signed by L.
Hasselbach ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Dated July 20, 1933?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir; I don't mean that. I mean the comment

to the committee, comment by Mr. Tirrell, meeting of July 24,1933.
Here; I will give you a copy, sir [handing document to Mr. Pecora].
The last thing on the page. That throws some light on the previous
question, too, I believe, sir.

Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the document produced by the
witness with respect to this comment.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Comment by Mr. Tirrell, meeting of July 24, 1933, produced by

Mr. Altschul, was thereupon designated "Committee Exhibit No.
64, Feb. 21,1934 ", and appears in full immediately following, where
read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document has been received as " Committee
Exhibit No. 64 " and reads as follows [reading]:

AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL CORPORATION
7-24-33

Common stock $20 par, additional listing 25,000 shares
The applicant company is negotiating for the purchase of what it regards

as one of the important distillery properties in Kentucky. The issue ot stock
up to 25,000 shares has been authorized by the directors in connection with
this proposition The company believes it will be very harmful to the nego-
tiations to describe the properties in the application, but is apparently willing
to give a full description in final printing if negotiations are closed betoie
that time, or to make complete disclosure as soon as negotiations are terminated.

In somewhat similar cases the committee has respected the wishes ot the
company, with the understanding that such disclosures would be made at the
earliest possible time, and, provided the company can obtain a satisfactory
opinion from counsel m relation to the bearing ot the Securities Law on the
issue of this stock, there is no objection to the listing requested.

Meeting of July 24, 1933—Comment by Mr Tirrell •
American Commercial Alcohol Corporation common stock $20 par, additional

listing 25,000 shares.
The company has been very late m submitting this application For what

it considers urgent business reasons, the company wishes to have the applica-
tion considered by the committee at its meeting Monday The stock has been
fully authorized by its directors to be issued up to 25,000 shares in connection
with the purchase of the assets of distillery properties in Kentucky At the
time of writing this comment the negotiations had not been finally completed,
and until that time the company does not wish to announce, either m a draft
of the application or in any other way, the name of the company whose
properties are to be acquired.

In similar circumstances the committee, in the case of the Air Reduction
Company, and more recently in connection with the Monsanto Chemical Com-
pany, has approved listing on condition that full disclosure be made promptly
upon the termination of negotiations

The company has been asked to submit opinion of counsel in relation to the
bearing of the issuance of the stock covered by the application to the provisions
of the securities law regarding registration No definite opinion has been re-
ceived, and unless this is cleared up before the meeting of the stock list
committee, it may be considered an obstacle to the listing requested An
appearance before the committee has been arranged If the company will
undertake to make full disclosure regarding the properties to be acquired
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promptly upon completion of negotiations, and can satisfy the committee with
regard to the possible application of the securities law, there is no objection
to the listing requested

Now, Mr. Altschul, was the appearance before the committee
which in this comment by Mr. Tirrell had been arranged actually
consummated ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And who appeared before the committee m behalf

of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. According to my record here, sir, Mr. Brown.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Russell R. Brown?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I take it for granted Mr. Russell R. Brown—yes,

Mr. Russell R. Brown. And Mr. Eggmton and Mr. Heiss of
Larkin, Rathbone & Perry.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Egginton and Mr. Heiss are connected with the
law firm of Larkin, Rathbone & Perry.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes .
Mr. PECORA. Have you any minutes of the proceedings had before

your committee in connection with that appearance ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I have a copy, yes, sir, of the original, which is

in your hands.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the minutes of your committee

meeting at which this appearance was made before you ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have a copy here which you were kind enough to

furnish to us, and I will read into the record, if you will kindly
follow me while I do so.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Right.
Mr. PECORA. The minutes with respect to such appearance before

your committee, appearing at pages 154 and 155 [reading] :

AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL. COMPANY
There appear before the committee Messrs. H Egginton and Mr H Heiss,

Messrs. Larkin, Rathbone & Perry, counsel for the corporation, and Russell R
Brown, chairman of the board, and Cecil Page, secretary and director of the
corporation.

The CHAIRMAN* The question you are discussing with us is the question of
the need of registration under the Securities bill

Mr. BROWN We have decided to comply with the Act
The CHAIRMAN. YOU are going to comply with registration?
Mr EGGINTON. We have written an opinion that the Act does not apply.

We checked it with our correspondence with the Federal Trade Commission,
and they believe that the Act does apply. I think the opinion is entirely
erroneous, but they are going to stick to it.

The CHAIRMAN. Then you will make application, I suppose, for approval on
notice to this committe that the registration requirements be met with?

Mr. EGGINTON Yes.
Mr. BROWN. That is correct
Mr. EGGINTON. The listing application would be approved?
The CHAIRMAN. And you wanted to explain the secrecy in regard to the

purchase of the stock until the deal you were interested in is completed, as
I understood ?

Mr. BROWN I am perfectly
The CHAIRMAN. At all events, when your final application comes in, if this

stock is used, then the purpose for which it is used will be fully set forth?
Mr. BROWN It will be disclosed.
The CHAIRMAN Any other questions?
Mr. SEAMAN. NO.
Mr. HOXSEY. No They are to file a copy of the registration statement with

this committee.
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Mr. EGGINTON. We will file an opinion of counsel as to the propriety of the
issue upon your approval, and also file a copy of the registration when that
is concluded

The CHAIRMAN AS I understand it, you cannot physically issue all the stock
until 20 days. So if we pass it on official notice of issuance after the reg-
istration requirements have been complied with, then you are protected and
we are

Mr. EGGINTON. Yes.
Mr SEAMAN YOU say you are going to file an opinion. That is the opinion

you do not think you have to comply9

Mr EGGINTON NO, we have taken out the other expression of opinion.
The CHAIRMAN I think that leaves no point further to discuss between us,

unless you have something, Mr Brown9

Mr. BROWN NO; I have nothing
Messrs. H Egginton, F. H Heiss, Russell R Brown, and Cecil Page retired.

Application A-10,119 of American Commercial Alcohol Corporation approved
for recommendation to the governing committee, subject to compliance with
registration requirements under Securities Act of 1933 and disclosure of
properties to be acquired with the securities issued hereunder.

That completes the minutes of that particular hearing.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Seaman who is referred to in these minutes

is another member of the stock list committee ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Hoxsey is the
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Executive assistant.
Mr. PECORA. Executive assistant to the committee?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. When was this meeting of your committee held at

which Mr. Brown appeared and Mr. Page, Mr. Egginton, and Mr.
Heiss?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. July 24, 1933, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was at that same meeting that you had before

you the document marked in evidence here as " Committee Exhibit
No. 64", which includes the comment for the guidance of the
committee by Mr. Tirrell?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. The last part of that I am sure we had before us
at that time. I don't remember if the first ones related to that or not.
That important part we had before us. [Showing document to Mr.
Pecora.] Does this relate to the same thing?

Mr. PECORA. Apparently; yes.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently up to July 24, 1933, the representations

that had been made to your committee and its executive—what do
you call him?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Assistant.
Mr. PECORA. Executive assistant, Mr. Hoxsey
Mr. ALTSCHUL. And his staff.
Mr. PECORA. By and on behalf of the American Commercial

Alcohol Corporation, were that it wanted to issue these additional
25,000 shares to enable it to acquire certain distillery properties in
Kentucky?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I don't want to try to bandy words, but that is not
exactly accurate. They wanted to have authority to issue them in
connection with the acquisition of the property.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. They could not issue it until then.
Mr. PECORA. NO.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I am sure we are quite in accord.
Mr. PECORA. The representations, in other words, which had been

made to your committee up to the time that it approved this appli-
cation on July 24, last, by or on behalf of the American Commercial
Alcohol Corporation were to the effect that that corporation con-
templated acquiring some distillery properties in the State of Ken-
tucky, and in connection with such acquisition intended to issue
additional shares up to 25,000; is that right?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. The purpose of issuing in the application that was
before us read:

The company proposes to issue upon due authority of the board of directors
up to 25,000 shares of its common stock on account of the purchase of assets
which it is now negotiating and which may be acquired in the near future

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but in the comment by Mr. Tirrell which is
part of exhibit no. 64 that you produced

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tirrell stated specifically that " the company ",

meaning the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation—
has been very late in submitting this application. For what it considers
urgent business reasons, the company wishes to have tlhe application con-
sidered by the committee at its meeting Monday. The stock has been fully
authorized by its directors to issue up to 25,000 shares in connection with the
purchase of assets of distillery properties in Kentucky.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right. You have my only copy of that
now, sir, and I did not have that before me. That is right. I did
not have that.

Mr. PECORA. SO it is quite apparent from this that what has been
told to the committee on behalf of the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation as the nature of the assets that it intended to acquire
with the issuance of these additional 25,000 shares

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Was the distillery property in Kentucky.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you heard the testimony this morning of Mr.

Russell R. Brown, to the effect that what the corporation intended
to acquire was the capital stock of a corporation known as the Spirits
Corporation, which was in turn to acquire the capital stock of an-
other corporation to be organized, called the Sid Klein Corporation,
didn't you?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that testimony and the testimony given by Mr.

Brown with regard to the organization of the Spirits Corporation
and the acquisition of its stock by the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation had nothing to do with the acquisition of any distillery
property in Kentucky, did it?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I really cannot answer that question. I don't
know whether there were distillery properties in Kentucky that
were taken over in corporate form or not. I am not sufficiently
familiar with it to know. There may have been.

Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony of Mr. Brown that within
a month after they made this application to your committee the
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board of directors of his corporation completely abandoned the
negotiations or that which it had in mind with respect to acquiring
the distillery property in Kentucky?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Mr. Pecora, I might say this—I mean I am not
trying to question that at all—I am not familiar enough with Mr.
Brown's testimony to be sure that I got all the implications of it,
but the authority and purpose of the issue which we felt was before
us and on which we acted, the actual document, in other words, is
the listing application itself. But the comment of Mr. Terrill we
considered in connection with it naturally, but the document which
we thought covered the actual authorization and purpose was not,
either so far as the company was concerned or so far as we were
concerned, limited, in our mind, by Mr. TernlPs comment. I don't
know whether that has any bearing on what you are driving at, but
I wanted to make that quite clear.

Mr. PECORA. Well, are you overlooking the fact that
Mr. ALTSCHUIJ (interposing). I am not overlooking the implica-

tions of that comment, Mr. Pecora. The point really is that the
authorization that we granted was the broad authorization covered
by the application, and that at the time we gave that authorization
there was that comment before us. So the authorization was not in
any sense limited by that comment.

Mr. PECORA. Here is a statement contained in committee exhibit
no. 64, which is the document that you produced this morning, read-
ing as follows:

The applicant company—

That is, the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation—
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA (continuing):

is negotiating for the purchase of what it regards as one of the important
distillery properties in Kentucky The issue ot stock up to 25,000 shares has
been authorized by the directors in connection with this proposition

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I don't know whether the point that I am making
has any bearing in connection with what you are leading to or not.
So if you don't mind, I would just as leave pass it and see if it has
any bearing.

Mr. PECORA. Who is the author of that statement which I have
just read from committee exhibit no. 64?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is Mr. Tirrell, who is our chief examiner.
Mr. PECORA. That indicates to you, doesn't it, that Mr. Tirrell had

been informed
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Oh, yes; no doubt of it.
Mr. PECORA. By the American Commercial Alcohol Corpora-

tion
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That that was the specific purpose which the corpo-

ration had in mind in connection with this proposed issue of 25,000
additional shares?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Oh, no doubt about that at all. My only point was
that the authority that we granted was based on broader terms than
Mr. Tirrell's information would lead us to think.

Now, for instance, if on the listing application Mr. Tirrell's state-
ment had been made as to the purpose and they had limited them-
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selves to that specific purpose, and we had acted upon it in that way,
that would have confined the listing to that extent.

My only point is that the manner in which it was acted upon was
in conformity with the application of the company, and while we
had that information and the information had some influence on
our decision, the application itself did not take that form. As I
say, I don't know whether that has any bearing on what you are
leading up to.

Mr. PECORA. But, Mr. Altschul, when the committee acts on these
applications, it acts not only on the statements and representations
embodied in the application itself, but also on such reports and in-
formation placed before it by its own assistants?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. Does it not?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Oh, yes; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And its assistants make, or are supposed to make,

an investigation or inquiry and to lay before the stock list com-
mittee the results thereof in passing on these applications?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. When applications of this kind come before your

committee does your committee ever go behind the application or
the report of its examiners and go directly to the corporate pro-
ceedings of the corporation ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. We get transcripts of the minute books authorizing
the issue. We get a copy of the resolution of the board which
authorizes the issue. Beyond that we do not go into the corporate
records of the company.

Mr. PECORA. Did you get transcripts of the resolution of the board
of directors of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation with
regard to this proposed issue ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I think so. I think I have it here some place.
Yes, sir [producing document].

Mr. PECORA. May I have the resolution?
Mr. ALTSCHUL (handing document to Mr. Pecora). There is a

copy i$ your files, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS this all you got by way of a copy of corporate

resolutions ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir; and that is the resolution that is referred

to on the face of the listing application in the authority and purpose
to issue.

Mr. PECORA. I offer that document in evidence, the copy of the
resolution produced by the witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Transcript from minutes of executive committee meeting of

American Commercial Alcohol Corporation of July 19, 1933, was
thereupon designated "Committee Exhibit No. 65, Feb. 21, 1934",
and appears in the record in full immediately following, where read
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document produced by the witness and just re-
ceived in evidence as exhibit no. 65 reads as follows [reading] :
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AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL COBPORATION

TRANSCRIPT FROM THE MINUTES, EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING JULY 19, 1933

Resolved, That the proper officers of the Corporation be and they hereby
are authorized to issue up to 25,000 shares of the Corporation's Common Stock
in exchange for certain properties and assets of equivalent value, for the
acquisition of which negotiations are now in progress, such stock, however,
not to be issued1 unless and until final arrangements, approved by the Company's
counsel and satisfactory to the Board of Directors, are made which will permit
such stock to be issued full paid and non-assessable

Certified a true record this 24th day of July, 1933,
(Signed) CECIL PAGE,

Secretary.
Now I show you what purports to be a certificate of Cecil Page,

secretary of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, attest-
ing to the correctness and authenticity of certain resolution or cer-
tain resolutions adopted by the board of directors of the American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation at a meeting thereof held on
August 8, 1933. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be an original document filed with the stock-list committee
of the New York Stock Exchange, as appears by the stamped en-
dorsement thereon, on December 14, 1933 ?

Mr. Ai/rscHUL. That is our stock-list stamp.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Certificate of correctness and authenticity of resolutions adopted

by board of directors of American Commercial Alcohol Corpora-
tion on Aug. 8,1933, was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit
No. 66, Feb. 21,1934 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 66, FEBRUARY 21, 1934

I, CECIL PAGE, Secretary of American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, do
hereby certify that the following is a true and correct copy of certain resolu-
tions adopted by the Board of Directors of American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation at a meeting of said Board duly called and held at the office of
the Corporation on Tuesday, August 8, 1933 •

Resolved, That this Company acquire from Mr Knox B Phagan, 10,000
shares of the no par common stock of the Spirits Corporation, a Maryland
corporation, in consideration of the delivery by this company to Mr Knox
B Phagan of 10,000 shares of the common stock of the par value of $20 a
share of this company;

Further resolved, That upon the assignment and transfer to this Company
by Mr. Knox B Phagan of said 10,000 shares of the Common No Par Stocfe
of The Spirits Corporation, the proper officers of this Company be and the?
hereby are authorized either

(a) To issue, execute and deliver to or upon the order of Mr. Knox B
Phagan a certificate or certificates representing 10,000 shares of the Common
stock of the par value of this Company; or

(b) To borrow from such sources and on such terms as said officers, being
advised by counsel, may deem proper, 10,000 shares of the issued and out-
standing Common Stock of the par value of $20 per share of this Company,
and to assign and transfer said 10,000 shares of said Common Stock when so
borrowed to or upon the order of Mr Knox B Phagan, and thereafter, at
such time as said officers, being advised by counsel, may deem advisable, to
issue and deliver 10,000 shares of the Common Stock of the par value of $20
each of this Company to or upon the order of the person, firm, or corporation
from whom or which said stock shall have been so borrowed:
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Further resolved,, That m the judgment of the Directois of this Company the
actual value of said 10,000 shares of the Common no par Stock of The Spirits
Corporation is not less than $465,000

Further resolved, That the officers of the Corporation be and they hereby
are authorized and directed to file with the Maryland State Tax Commission a
Stock Issuance Statement m such form as the Commission shall require regard-
ing the issuance of stock as aforesaid to be issued to said Mr. Knox B Phagan
and also to file same with any state authorities where required.

Further resolved, That said 10,000 shares of the Common Stock of this Cor-
poration of the par value of $20 per share, when issued to said Mr. Knox B,
Phagan or his nominee, for the consideration hereinbefore stated, shall be and
are hereby declared to be fully paid stock and shall not be liable to any further
payment with respect to said shares.

Further resolved, That Mr Cecil Page, the Secretary of this Corporation, be
and he heieby is authorized and directed, upon the issuance of said 10,000
shares of the Common $20 par Stock of this Corporation as aforesaid and
receipt of payment in full, to advise the New York Stock Exchange thereof,
together with a statement of the application of the proceeds or property ac-
quired in said transaction in accordance with the terms of the application filed
by this Company under date of July 19, 1933, (Application No. A-10,117) with
the New York Stock Exchange, for the listing on said Exchange of 25,000 addi-
tional shares of the Common Stock of the par value of $20 per share of this
Company.

Further resolved, That the proper officers of the Corporation be and they
heieby are empowered, authorized and directed to do any and all further acts
and things which they, with the advice of counsel may deem necessary or proper
to carry into effect all the matters hereinbefore set forth and the acts and
things to be performed by this Corporation in connection therewith

(Signed) CECIL PAGE,
Secretary

Mr. PECORA. This last document, marked in evidence as " Exhibit
No. 66 ", shows upon its face, does it not, that it was not contemplated
to issue any stock in exchange for the acquisition of the distillery
property in Kentucky ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL (after perusing document). I would say so, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want you to look at exhibit no. 63 received in evi-

dence this morning and consisting of the so-called "supplemental
statement" filed with the committee on stock list, New York Stock
Exchange, by the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, of
December 30, 1933, although apparently was submitted to the gov-
erning committee of the stock exchange on December 13, 1933.
Will you look at it and tell me if you saw that or a copy of that
before?

Mr. ALTSCHUii (after examining document). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was any investigation made of the condition reflected

by the balance-sheet statement which forms part of this supplemental
statement ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir; and, Mr. Pecora, you understand that that
is not the document that was before the stock list committee in con-
nection with the application of listing these 10,000 shares, don't you ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was in the information, the supplemental
information which, according to the requirement of the stock list
committee, was to be furnished by the American Commercial Alcohol
Corporation, was it not?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. At the time this came before the stock list com-
mittee, you will find in your files—I don't know whether this is
your numbering or not—but you will find a document dated Novem-
ber 23,1933, which preceded that.
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Mr. PECORA. What is the November, this third document ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I don't know whether this is what you refer to or

not [handing document to Mr. Pecora]. I t comes from your files.
Mr. PECORA. The document you produced bearing (late November

23, 1933, is identical with the first two printed paragraphs of the
document marked " Exhibit No. 63 ", isn't it ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir; I think so. I think you will find this is
in printed form similar to this, without the other material, in your
files. I t is merely a proof, in other words.

Mr. PECORA. The situation presented to your committee was that
on July 19, 1933, application in its final form was filed with your
committee, or rather proof no. 2 was4>efore your committee, which
showed that the company wanted to issue up to 25,000 shares in
order to enable it to purchase certain unnamed, undesignated assets?

Mr. ALTSCHXTL. I think that was proof no. 1, sir, but the rest of
your statement is correct.

Mr. PECORA. Proof no. 1, all right. And that application when it
came before your committee for action on July 24, last, was supple-
mented with information given to your committee by its examiners,
namely, Mr. Tirrell and Mr. Hasselbach, in the form of the docu-
ment marked m evidence here as committee exhibit no. 64? Isn't
that so?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Oh, yes; it was supplemented by that information.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and on July 24 when your committee met and

approved this application it was told by its examiners that the pur-
pose of the issue, the proposed issue rather, of the 25,000 shares was
to enable the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation to acquire
one of the important distillery properties in Kentucky; is that
right?

Mr. ALTSCHUL That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On the 24th of July your committee approved the

application, andon the 26th of July it was also approved by the
governing committee of the stock exchange ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Presumably on the same information which your

committee had?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What else did it have?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I t had less than that. It had the information that

is contained in the face of the application. That is what I was
trying to make the point before, that the authority and purpose of
the issue, by which we were bound and by which the company was
bound, or as we understood, was the authority and purpose of the
issue as outlined in the listing application, and not in any supple-
mentary information that may have come through this memorandum.

Mr. PECORA. On July 24, when your committee approved the appli-
cation, it approved it with knowledge given to it by its own exam-
iners that the purpose of the proposed issue was to enable the Amer-
ican Commercial Alcohol Corporation to acquire one of the important
distillery properties in Kentucky?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. That is correct?
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct. On the other hand, the action
of the committee was not limited in its formal action by those cir-
cumstances. The action of the committee was broader, and as I am
trying to point out, the action of the committee was in accordance
with the face of the document. In other words, if the application
had read, if they had come to us and had actually made the state-
ment to us that this was for the purchase of a distillery, and they
had put that in as the purpose of the issue, and it had gone out to
the public and the shareholders as the purpose of the issue, that
would have been the action of the governing committee, and the
purpose of the issue would have been that. This information was
interesting information, but it did not determine the scope of the
action of the committee. That is the point I am trying to make.

Mr. PECORA. Didn't you regard the information given to your
committee by its own assistants as information which those assist-
ants had obtained for the guidance of your committee?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Oh, yes; we regarded that as information that
they had obtained and they had submitted to us, surely.

Mr. PECORA. For the purpose of guiding your committee in its
action on the application ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Surely; and if they had obtained any other dif-
ferent information and had stated that it was for the" purpose of
purchasing another property, the action conceivably would have
been just the same. My point is that the breadth of the authoriza-
tion went beyond Mr. Tirrell's memorandum and can only be con-
sidered, it seems to me, as being the authority and purpose of the
issue which they stated in their official application, and which is
what we approved.

Mr. PECORA. The breadth of the authorization embodied in the
signed application which your committee approved there was to the
effect that the company, the American Commercial Alcohol Cor-
poration, was to issue the stock on account of the purchase of
assets. That is all it said.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That is the only description it gave of the assets.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right. And as I understand your ques-

tion
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, your committee would not have

acted merely on that general information would it?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. We would have authorized it on the understanding

that we were going to giet the information before it was actually
placed on the list.

Mr. PECORA. Did you get that information?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That information is covered by that document that

I handed to you and the one you are speaking from, as the only
information we had.

Mr. PECORA. The information as covered by which document?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That one, the one you have in your hand.
Mr. PECORA. This?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. And then later amplified in the one that you

showed me.
The CHAIRMAN. At this meeting at which Mr. Brown and his

attorneys appeared before your committee, did they go into this
question at all, about the assets?
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. The meeting that we discussed a few minutes ago,
Senator?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir. I t had been represented to us that they

wanted to get the authorization to issue the stock actually to be
issued at the time of the disclosure, and that they did not want a
record of what it was that they were going to acquire to be made
public until they had completed their negotiations, and we accepted
that explanation.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know that they ever made a registration
before the Federal Trade Commission?

Mr. ALTSOHUL. I am not—except I heard something about it to-
day which I did not understand very well—but I am not informed
as to what steps they took in regard to registration.

Mr. PECORA. The subsequent information that you got does not
refer in any way to the acquisition of any distillery property in Ken-
tucky, does it?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. AS I remember it, it does not. Mr. Pecora, your
point apparently is that the subsequent information is inconsistent
with Mr. Tirrell's comment.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO question about that. I agree. My point is

that the subsequent information is not inconsistent with the author-
ity and purpose of the issue which we actually acted on.

Mr. PECORA. But Mr. Tirrell's comment was with reference to the
purpose of an issue set forth in the company's application to the
stock exchange?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is quite right.
Mr. PECORA. Had you any reason to doubt, from Mr. Tirrell's com-

ment to your committee, that he was told by the officers and directors
of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation that the specific
purpose of the issue was to enable that corporation to acquire a
distillery property in Kentucky.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO reason to doubt it at all, but we did not limit
the authority of the listing to that specific purpose.

Mr. PECORA. All right; when you got the ̂ subsequent information
in the month of December 1933, you yourself have noted that it was
inconsistent with the information given to your committee by its
examiner, Mr. Tirrell, and which in turn was based upon informa-
tion he obtained from the corporation?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did your committee, in view of that inconsistency,

make any inquiry into the real purpose of the proposed issue?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I t did not. The information was consistent, as

we saw it, with the authority and purpose for issue as contained in
the listing application, which I have tried to point out was the
document which we considered governed it.

Mr. PECORA. And as I again want to remind you, according to
your own testimony it was inconsistent

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO doubt about that.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). With the purpose stated to Mr. Tirrell,

as an examiner of your committee, by the officers of the corporation,
and conveyed by him to your committee?

175541—34—PT 14 3
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that a circumstance that, frankly, should have

put the committee on inquiry with regard to the real purpose of this
issue?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I am afraid that must be a matter of opinion. I
would not think so, Mr. Pecora. We did not know precisely what
this was being done for. We did not know—all we knew was
definitely and precisely what the authority and the purpose of the
issue was that we had authorized, as is outlined in very broad terms
m the listing application.

Mr. PECORA. On December 7, 1933, there came before your com-
mittee this supplemental statement from the American Commercial
Alcohol Corporation dated November 23, 1933, which merely states
with regard to the specific purpose of the issue as follows:

Since the date of said application arrangements have been made for the
issuance of 10,000 of said 25,000 additional shares to Mr. Knox B Phagan in
exchange for the entire capital stock, being 10,000 shares of common stock
without par value, of the American Distilling Co, a Maryland corporation

Did your committee ever make any inquiry into the American
Distilling Co.?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. My recollection is that in one of these papers you
will find a note of one of our staff asking for the balance sheet and
the income account.

Mr. PECORA. All right now; you got that balance sheet embodied
an the supplemental printed statement

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Also dated November 23, 1933, a copy

of which has been received in evidence here as committee exhibit 63 ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is quite right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which you have seen ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you got that balance sheet and that supple-

mental statement was any inquiry made as to the assets of the
American Distilling Co. ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. None at all?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA Despite the fact that among the assets was a note

receivable amounting to $465,000; is that right?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is right. This, Mr. Pecora
Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. This application was for listing of additional

stock. I don't know whether you want me to go into that again in
regard to our procedure, but in connection with the application for a
listing of additional stock we first have before us the fact that the
stock of the company has been listed in the first instance and at that
time supposedly an investigation of it has been made. The share-
holders in the company have by that time taken on the status of
owners of shares listed on the exchange, and this materially affects
their rights.

Now, then, a company comes along in that situation and applies
for the authority to add additional stock to the list. The application
is made pursuant to authority granted by the board of directors
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under powers that are given them apparently by the laws of the
State in which they are incorporated. We get the opinion of respon-
sible counsel, who are familiar with the whole question*

Mr. PBCORA. But that opinion in this particular case said that the
stock would be valid in the absence of fraud ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In the application?
Mr. AiiTSCHUL. I am just outlining the steps of our procedure for

the moment.
We have a statement of the purposes of the issue, and we take at

that time such steps as seem to be requisite to bring the financial
statements of the applicant company itself, not necessarily the com-
pany that it is acquiring, but the applicant company itself, down to
date, and also we take the steps that we can to bring the applicant
company into accordance with any new agreements that the exchange
may have drawn up since the time of an earlier application. And
when we have done that we act on the application on the basis of
that information.

The CHAIRMAN. Was there anything ever done under this appli-
cation for 10,000 shares? Was anything ever done under that?

Mr. ALTSCHTJL. I beg your pardon, Senator?
The CHAIRMAN. Was anything ever done to that application?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. TO this application?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. This application went to the governing committee

on December 19 for their information. Does that answer your
question ?

The CHAIRMAN. IS that all?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir. You understand the shares under this

have never been issued in this case.
Mr. PECORA. I t is no fault of the stock exchange that the shares

have never been issued. The stock exchange paved the way for its
issuance, didn't it, by its action approving the listing?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. The stock exchange authorized the listing.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said last week m passing upon the pro forma

balance sheet that was discussed in the course of your testimony in
connection with the Noxon, Inc., that if your committee had had
pro forma balance sheet before it, its attention would have been
excited.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. By an item of notes receivable, $270,000. Do you

say the same thing with regard to this balance sheet?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is the difference between them ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I said before the committee last week, if I remem-

ber correctly, that the notes receivable, the large item for patents,
promotion, and so forth, whatever it was, and the whole general
aspect of the balance sheet, would have aroused our attention. I
don't remember my exact words. Maybe you have them before you.

In this case there was a balance sheet presented which showed a
2 for 1 liquid position. It was supported by an income account thai
showed some earnings, and the whole thing could reasonably have
made the impression of just a small independent company It
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would not have excited my attention, at any events, to anything like
the extent that the other one would.

Mr. PECORA. YOU gave full faith and credit to the balance sheet,
didn't you ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. We did not go beyond it; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did not go beyond it. You produced here com-

mittee exhibit no. 66, which is resolution adopted by the board of
directors of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation on
August 8, 1933, as certified to by Mr. Page, as secretary of that
corporation, and that resolution sets forth, does it not, that the
assets of the spirits corporation were worth not less than $465,000,
which corresponds exactly with the item of notes receivable shown
m the balance sheet of the supplemental statement submitted to your
committee last December?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Wouldn't that have excited your suspicion that the

situation was one that required further inquiry by your committee?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I t did not.
Mr. PECORA. Under similar circumstances do you think jour com-

mittee would act in exactly the same way as it did on this applica-
tion?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Well, now, that is a hypothetical question that is
very difficult for me to answer.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are the chairman of the stock list committee
and supposedly more or less familiar with the policy of the com-
mittee in passing on these applications. If a similar situation were
to present itself to your company is it fair to say that it would take
the same action?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. If the committee had before it nothing that drew
to its attention anything suggestive of bad faith or impropriety,
I think they would take the same action.

Mr. PECORA. The committee then, without inquiring as to whether
or not any bad faith was being exercised in connection with the
making of an application, assumed and took it for granted that
there was no bad faith and hence made no inquiry; isn't that so?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. TO answer your question directly first; yes, sir.
In the absence of bad faith, the committee would not go beyond—
did not attempt to substitute its judgment for the judgment of
boards of directors who have, after all, been elected by the stock-
holders to look after their interests. If a board of directors de-
cides to acquire some properties, they come and submit to us the
relevant information, and we try to have the informattion set forth
on which the board of directors acted, which they give us, so that
the stockholders and the public can see it. But we do not attempt
to go behind the action of the board of directors in the absence of
bad faith and substitute our judgment in a lot of business matters
or the judgment of others that are supposed to exercise their judg-
ment.

Mr. PECORA. HOW would you expect to see any evidence of bad
faith in view of the fact that the committee makes no inquiry?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Well, we examine the facts that are presented to
us. We make no inquiry.
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Mr. PECORA. And if the facts are set forth in clear enough fashion
as to indicate no bad faith, the committee makes no inquiry and
acts upon the representations placed before it?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. AS I understand, you are limiting your question
to the matters that we are discussing. You are limiting your *ques
tion to what we have done in connection with an application

Mr. PECORA. In connection with an application for listing of
additional stock.

Mr. ALTSCHUL. In connection with an application for listing addi-
tional stock. At the time of the initial listing, you understand,
sir, the company has entered into an agreement with us that they
will apply to us for the listing of additional stock to be issued for
any corporate purpose whatsoever. Under that agreement they can-
not get this stock issued unless they come and apply to us and unless
the listing application is granted.

When we get these listing applications for additional stock, we, in
the absence of anything that puts us on notice or suggests to us
that there might be something more that we ought to look into fur-
ther, we do not attempt to go behind the situation to find out whether
the board of directors who presented this application are facing us
with the facts or facing us or acting in good faith, or whether the
facts that are disclosed are in accordance with what the board of
directors say they are. We assume that the board of directors are
coming to us using their own judgment and exercising their own
authority in accordance with the laws of the State in which they
are incorporated, and present us with a picture of the situation as
it really is.

Mr. PECORA. Then, if a corporation, the stock of which has already
been listed on the exchange, desires an additional listing and states to
your committee in proper form and in good verbiage and accom-
panied by an opinion of counsel that everything is valid, and states
that the proposed additional issue for which listing is sought is to
be made to enable the corporation to acquire the assets of the capital
stock of another corporation, and sets forth the assets of that other
corporation are worth, we will say, $10,000,000, 40 percent of which
is represented by notes receivable, your committee would make no
inquiry into the value of those assets or for the purpose of determin-
ing whether or not the corporation is receiving full value for its
proposed additional stock?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. The mere fact of 40 percent of the assets being
represented by notes receivable would cause us, in itself, no alarm,
because, after all, 40 percent of the assets of many companies are
represented by notes receivable.

Mr. PECORA. But you would not inquire as to the nature of the
assets or the value of them in any way, shape, or form, if everything
on the surface is regular ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. If everything on the surface in connection with
the additional listing of stock appears to be in accordance with the
discretion and the reasonable authority of the board of directors, we
will not go into that further. That is not our practice.

Mr. PECORA. YOU would not?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you approve that policy ?
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. Now
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. AiiTSCHUL. We learn all the time, the committee on stock

list, s#ir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you now approve that policy ?
Mr. AiiTSCHuii. I would like to think about the things, because

there are many implications in that question. The policy, after all,
is based upon, and has always been based upon, what seems to me a
reasonable ground, and what still seems to me a reasonable ground,
and that is that the stock exchange is not undertaking to police the
management of corporations and is not undertaking to run corpora-
tions. That is the Junction

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Would the stock exchange be under-
taking the policing and the running of a corporation making an
application to list additional shares which it states it is going to
issue to acquire other properties, if the stock exchange limited it-
self to an inquiry into the value of those other properties, so as to
give an assurance to the investing public when it approves such an
application that at least in the opinion of the stock exchange, after
proper investigation by it, the issue is properly being made?

Mr. ALTSCHmL. Well, the answer to that question I haven't any
doubt at all. I don't think the stock exchange could conceivably
reach a judgment as to the value of these properties. They never
try to reach a judgment as to the value of properties. If boards of
directors in a thousand different industries, or in any one of a thou-
sand different industries, knowing the status and the circumstances
of their own industry, favor a purchase of assets in their own par-
ticular industry, we would not attempt to set our judgment of the
value of what they are buying over against the judgment of their
board of directors. Now, that has been the consistent policy of the
exchange, and if you ask whether I approve of it, I think any other
policy would be impossible of performance.

We try and get the facts set forth, but we cannot judge of the
values or this stock; we cannot say whether we think a deal is a
fair deal for the corporation to have made. After all, that is the
responsibility of the directors, to decide whether a deal is a fair deal.
Our responsibility has always seemed to us to be limited to seeing
that the facts with which we are dealing are fairly set forth in the
application.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you any jurisdiction to inquire into the
good faith of the applicant?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Well, I don't know as to the jurisdiction, sir. If
we had any reason to question the good faith of the applicant,
we

The CHAIRMAN. DO you go into the question of good faith ?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Only if there is something before us that arouses

our suspicion with regard to it. We generally approach applicants
on the broad theory that they are acting in good faith, and par-
ticularly when their actions are supported by opinion of reputable
counsel who, as I say, are familiar with the application. Now that
has always been our practice.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, you treat the applications with the
presumption that they are made in good faith?
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Mr. ALTSCHUL. We certainly do.
Mr. PECORA. And unless something special is brought to your

notice
Mr. ALTSCHUL (interposing). Either on the face of the applica-

tion or otherwise.
Mr. PECORA. Or that appears on the face of the application, that

impeaches that good faith
Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Your committee would make no inquiry into the good

faith?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. Would make no inquiry into the good faith or the

business judgment of the boards of directors of the applicant
companies.

Mr. PECORA. And if your committee received an application for
an additional listing which set forth that the purpose of the issue
of the additional shares was to acquire the property of another
corporation, worth we will say 5 million dollars, or 1 million
dollars

Mr. ALTSCHUL. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. One million dollars—your committee would make no

effort to determine whether or not the corporation was issuing that
stock for good and sufficient value, would it?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. In the absence of anything to suggest bad faith,
we would consider that that was a determination that was up to the
boards of directors of the applicant companies and that any con-
troversy about that was a controversy, if it arose, that arose between
the shareholders and their management.

Mr. PECORA. And then with that action taken by your committee,
the corporation would be free to advertise to the world that it had
obtained the approval of the New York Stock Exchange to the
listing of these additional shares issued for what it would represent
to the world as good and sufficient and full value ?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. They would undoubtedly state that the shares had
been listed. I dont5 know whether that is what you mean by adver-
tise to the world or not. They undoubtedly would be free to say
that the shares had been listed on the New York Stock Exchange.

Mr. PECORA. And that the New York Stock Exchange, in giving
the privilege of listing, had been told that the shares were to be
issued for the acquisition of property worth a specified sum?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. The public could see from the listing application
all the information that we have before us.

Mr. PECORA. Has any action been taken within recent dates upon
this application or with respect to this application by youi
committee?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. We have been too much occupied with affairs here,
but undoubtedly the information that has been drawn out at this
hearing—and I have not seen the full record of the testimony, but
we want to have a chance to go over it very carefully—is such
as to make it perfectly clear that we should carry on an independent
investigation to determine just what did happen and what bearing
that has on the documents which were submitted to us and what our
action should be under all the circumstances.

Mr. PECORA. And all of the information which has been developed
here could undoubtedly have been obtained by your examiners if an
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inquiry had been made into all the facts involved in this transaction,
could it not?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. That is a question I cannot answer. I t depends
on so many things. You know we haven't witnesses appearing under
oath. I don't know what that examination would develop, and I do
not believe I could answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the fact that you could not have witnesses ap-
pear under oath is a circumstance that would militate against the
effectiveness of an inquiry by your committee, isn't it?

Mr. ALTSCHUL. I would not be prepared to say that.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I would not be prepared to say that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU just remarked yourself that the committee had

no power to get statements under oath.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. I just remarked that I could not answer your

question as to whether an investigation of ours would draw out the
same results. If our suspicions had been aroused in this situation
and we had made an examination, we might have found what you
found so skilfully after a great deal of effort down here. I don't
know.

Mr. PECORA. I might remark, Mr. Chairman, that under the bill
pending in Congress for the regulation of stock exchanges, inquiry
under oath can be made and punishment meted out to persons who
violate their oath, and also to those who make false representations
of any kind in connection either with the listing of the security or
the marketing of it.

The CHAIRMAN. That would seem to be an important provision.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all. Will you remain this afternoon?

I want to question you about another matter.
Mr. ALTSCHUL. xes, sir; what time do you want me here, Mr.

Pecora?
The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess now until a quarter after 2.
(Accordingly, at 1:12 p.m., a recess was taken until 2:15 p.m. of

the same day.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee resumed at 2:15 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Who will you
have now, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown will please resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OP RTJSSEIL R. BROWN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown, do you recall that a special meeting of
the stockholders of the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation
was held on July 21, 1933?

Mr. BROWN. Y es.
Mr. PECORA. What was the particular necessity or occasion for

that special meeting ?
Mr. BROWN. I think it was the increase of the stock at that time.
Mr. PECORA. And a printed notice of that special meeting was

sent to stockholders by the corporation, was it not?
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Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the printed notice, with a form of proxy at-

tached thereto, appears in the minute book of the board of directors
of the corporation, heretofore marked as " Committee Exhibit No.
14 " for identification. I t appears at the place where I now show
you, does it not?

Mr. BROWN (looking at the minute book). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to read into the record the notice of the special

meeting of stockholders identified by the witness, and the form of
proxy attached thereto:

American Commercial Alcohol Corporation.
Notice of special meeting of stockholders
Notice is hereby given that a special meeting of stockholders of the American

Commercial Alcohol Corporation, organized under the laws of Maryland, will
be held at the office of said corporation, Room No 1628, Baltimore Trust Build-
ing, No 10 Light Street, Baltimore, Maryland, on July 21, 1933, at 12 o'clock
noon Eastern Standard Time, to consider) and act upon certain resolutions
which will be presented at said meeting in respect of the following matters*

1 To amend the certificates of incorporation as amended, by increasing the
number of shares of common stock, of the par value of $20 a share of said
corporation, from 375,000 to 500,000, as set forth in certain resolutions of the
Board of Directors declaring such amendment advisable, passed at such meeting
of said Board duly called therefor on June 30, 1933

2 To amend the by-laws in the following respects:
(a) To enable meetings of stockholders of the Corporation, if desired, to be

held without the State of Maryland as permitted by a recent amendment of
the general corporation law of the State of Maryland

(b) Specifically to empower the directors at such meetings to transact any
business without special notice.

(c) To permit directors absent from any meeting to vote for and record
their approval in the matter of any action taken thereat.

(d) To permit the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of the
Corporation to appoint members of the Board of Directors to act in the place
of members of the Executive Committee temporarily absent

3 To approve, ratify, confirm and adopt any and all acts, transactions, and
proceedings theietofore taken or authorized by the Board of Directors, Execu-
tive Committee, and officers of the Corporation or ratified thereby, whether
pursuant to previous authorization of the stockholders or otheiwise, including
without m any way limiting generally the same, and the foregoing issuance
of common stock of the Corporation in the acquisition of the stock of other
corporations as subsidiaries, whether wholly owned or otherwise

4 To consider and act upon such other business as may be properly brought
before the meeting

The stock transfer books of the Corporation will not be closed
Only stockholders of record on July 10, 1933, at 3 pm Eastern Daylight

Saving Time, will be entitled to vote at said meeting
You are cordially invited to be present at said meeting, but if you are un-

able to do so you are requested to sign, detach and return the attached proxy
in the enclosed envelope Your name should be signed exactly as it appears
on your stock certificate.

If you should attend the meeting your proxy will be returned to you at that
time

By order of the Board of Directors:
CECIL PAGE, Secretary

NEW YORK, N.Y, July 10, 1933.
And the proxy form attached to this notice of special meeting

reads as follows:
Proxy
American Commercial Alcohol Corporation.
Special meeting of stockholders
Know all men by these presents: That the undersigned stockholder of the

American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, a Maryland corporation, has made,
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constituted and appointed, and does hereby make, constitute and appoint Rus-
sell R. Brown, Richard H. Grimm, William S Kies, and Philip Publicker, or
any one or more of them, with full power of substitution, the true and lawful
attorneys in fact and proxies of the undersigned at the special meeting of stock-
holders to be held July 21, 1933, at the office of the Corporation, Room 1628
Baltimore Trust Building, No. 10 Light Street, Baltimore, Maryland, or at
any adjournment or adjournments of said meeting, and at any such meeting or
meetings to vote the shares of stock of said Corporation owned and held by the
undersigned, in favor of the proposed amendments of the charter anfl the
certificate of incorporation and by-laws of the Corporation; and the ratification
of the proceedings of the Board of Directors, Executive Committee, and officers
of the Corporation, all as set forth in the notice of said special meeting, dated
July 10, 1933, a copy of which the undersigned has received; and upon any
and all other matters which may come before said meeting, pursuant to said
notice, and to do any and all acts and things which the undersigned might
or could do if personally present, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said
attorneys and proxies of the undersigned, or either of them, or their substitute
or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

A majority of said attorneys and proxies shall be present and act at such
meeting, or if only one shall be present and act, then he may have and exercise
all powers hereunder

In witness whereof the undersigned this — day of July, 1933

And then there is a space for the signature of the stockholder,
and space for the signature of a witness.

Now, Mr. Brown, who appointed the four men who were named
as proxies or attorneys for the stockholders in this form of proxy?

Mr. BROWN. I assume they were appointed at the board meeting.
Mr. PECORA. They were appointed at the board meeting by

whom?
Mr. BROWN. By me, I imagine.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say by you?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The board meeting to which you refer and as to

which said appointments were made, was the board meeting held
on June 30, 1933, was it not?

Mr. BROWN. I think that is correct; yes sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was this form of notice of this special meeting

of stockholders that I have read into the record, together with the
form of proxy attached, presented and approved at that board
meeting?

Mr. BROWN. I should assume so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS bearing on that let me read from the minutes

of the board meeting held on June 30, 1933, the following extract:
Form of notice of meeting of stockholders to be held July 21, 1933, as afore-

said, with said form of proxy attached thereto, was presented and approved,
and a copy of said notice anfl proxy, marked " Exhibit A" are attached to the
minutes.

The secretary was directed to notify the New York Stock Exchange of a
proposed meeting, and the record date of stockholders entitled to vote thereat
in accordance with this corporation's agreement with said exchange

Enclosed is a copy of notice of meeting above referred to.

Do you recall that action?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read further what is inserted in the minutes

of the meeting of your board held on June 30, last, as follows:
In accordance with the authority conferred by the board of directors of the

American Commercial Alcohol Corporation at a meeting held June 30, 1933, I
hereby appoint Russell R Brown, Richard H Grimm, W S Kies, and Philip
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Publicker as proxies and attorneys in fact, to receive proxies from the stock-
holders, and to act on their behalf and on behalf of the corporation, at the
special meeting of stockholders to be held on July 21, 1933

And this is signed Kussell E. Brown, chairman of the board. Is
the signature reading " Kussell R. Brown " in your handwriting, Mr.
Brown?

Mr. BROWN (after looking at the paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I show you, or rather I first ask you, if this

printed notice of the special meeting of stockholders was in due
course sent to all stockholders of record?

Mr. BROWN. I assume so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With the attached form of proxy ?
Mr. BROWN. I assume so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you attnd this special meeting of stockholders

on July 21, last?
Mr. BROWN. I do not think so; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who did attend it?
Mr. BROWN. I think Mr. Page did.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. BROWN. I say, I think Mr. Cecil Page attended.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Page was not one of the proxies or attorneys m

fact named m the proxies, was he ?
Mr. BROWN. But as I understand, the proxy provides for a sub-

stitute.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; the form of proxy provides " with full power of

substitution."
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was such substitution given by all four of the proxies

and attorneys in fact named m the form of proxy ?
Mr. BROWN. If I remember correctly, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that Mr. Page was the one who acted under what-

ever proxies were sent by stockholders of your corporation, to
represent them at this special meeting held on July 21 last?

Mr. BROWN. I think that is correct
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many stockholders were actually

present in person at that meeting?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you ever learned?
Mr. BROWN. I do not remember; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, from your experience with the stockholders of

your corporation, and of other corporations for that matter, would
it indicate that only a very few did attend ?

Mr. BROWN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. According to the minute book of your corporation

which I have before me, the special meeting of stockholders of your
corporation, called originally for July 21, was adjourned to August
1, at which time it was held in the office of the corporation in the
Baltimore Trust Building, in Baltimore, Md. Do you recall that?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And I have before me the minutes of that special

meeting of holders of stock of your corporation, on August 1, 1933,
those minutes being embodied in the minute book of the board of
directors of your corporation, which has been marked " Committee
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Exhibit No. 14 " for identification. And I will read the following
extract from the minutes of that special meeting:

The judges thereupon verified the stock holders present in person, and in-
spected said certified list of stockholders, and of said proxies, and ascertained
and reported to the meeting that there were present in person and by proxy
stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, as follows:

Present in person: None.
Present by proxy: 179,614 shares.
Total shares present m person and by proxy: 179,614.
Out of a total number of 260,512 shares of common stock of the corporation

outstanding and entitled to vote, being the only issue of outstanding stock of
the corporation.

It appearing that there were present in person and by proxy a majority of
the stock outstanding entitled to vote, the chairman declared the meeting open
for the transaction of business

Now, I also want to read the following recital of attendance from
the minutes of this special meeting of stockholders of August 1,1933:

In the absence of the president and of the vice presidents of the Corporation,
McKenney W. Bdgerton, Esq., called the meeting to order, and! was unani-
mously elected chairman of the meeting

Mr. Cecil Page, secretary of the Corporation, acted as secretary of the
meeting

Dorothy M Gaston and Joseph T. Van Pelt were unanimously appointed
judges by the affirmative vote of the stockholders present and represented at
the meeting, and they being present were duly sworn to faithfully perform
their duties, and so forth.

Now, it would appear from those minutes that the only persons
attending the meeting were Mr. Page, who held the proxies of the
owners of 179,614 shares of the corporation.

Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. There were no stockholders present in person.
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. McKenney W. Edgerton, who presided

at this meeting ?
Mr. BROWN. I imagine they are employees of the Trust Co. in

Baltimore, in whose office the meeting was held.
Mr. PECORA. Who were Dorothy M. Gaston and Joseph T. Van

Pelt?
Mr. BROWN. They were also employees, I should think.
Mr. PECORA. SO that virtually the organization at this stockholders'

meeting—that is, the officers of the meeting—were dummies con-
sisting of employees of the Trust Co. in Baltimore, Md. ?

Mr. BROWN. I think the Corporation Trust Co. is the statutory
agent or something in Maryland, but I am not sure.

Mr. PECORA. They are not employees of the American Commercial
Alcohol Corporation, are they?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir; in no way connected with it.
Mr. PECORA. Nor are they stockholders of the American Com-

mercial Alcohol Corporation ?
Mr. BROWN. Not that I know of; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, I want to read further to you the

following extract from the minutes of this special meeting of stock-
holders held on August 1, last;

The stockholders having examined the minute books heretofore read to the
meeting and presented for their inspection, upon motion duly made and
seconded a vote by ballot was taken on the following resolutions
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Resolved that minutes of meetings of the Executive Committee of the Board
of Directors of this Corporation held on April 12th and 26th, May 10th, 17th,
24th and 31st, June 7th, 14th, 21st, and 28th, July 5th, 14th and 19th, 1983,
and the minutes of meetings of the Board of Directors of this Corporation held
April 27th, May 2nd, May 4th, May 25th, May 31st, June 15th, June 29th, and
June 30th, 1933, in the form presented to this meeting, be and the same hereby
are in all respects approved, ratified, confirmed and adopted

Resolved that any and all acts, transactions, and proceedings taken or au-
thorized by the Board of Directors, Executive Committee, and officers of the
Coiporation, or ratified thereby, were, pursuant to previous authorization by
the stockholders of the Corporation, or otherwise, as set forth in the minute
books, presented to the meeting, including without in any way limiting the
foregoing issuance of common stock of the Corporation m the acquisition of
the stock of other corporations as subsidiaries, whether wholly owned or other-
wise, hereby are m all respects approved, ratified, confirmed and adopted.

Were you in due course advised of the adoption of these resolu-
tions at this special meeting of stockholders of August 1 last 2

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, didn't the situation pre-

sented by these minutes, or disclosed by them, reveal that at this
special meeting of stockholders of your corporation, the meeting
virtually consisted of M r̂. Cecil Page, one of the members of the
board of directors of the corporation, and an attorney, and its
secretary ?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct, representing the proxies.
Mr. PECORA. He represented the proxies?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And as the representative of the proxies to the num-

ber of 179,000-odd shares of stock, he unanimously voted for this
resolution?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And this resolution is a blanket ratification of all the

acts of the officers, the board of directors, members of the executive
committee of the board of directors, of the corporation, is it not ?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct. The intention of the meeting, how-
ever, was to provide for the increase in the authorized capital stock,
because at that time, as you will perhaps remember, there were all
sorts of things in the air, so to speak, involving the acquisition of
additional properties.

Mr. PECORA. Aren't you overlooking another important intention
or purpose of the meeting, namely, to ratify the acts of the officers,
directors, and members of the executive committee of the board?

Mr. BROWN. NO; all of the matter prepared in connection with
that meeting, and so forth, were prepared by counsel.

Mr. PECORA. I t was one purpose of this special meeting also,
wasn't it, to have the stockholders ratify all the acts of the officerŝ
directors, and members of the executive committee of the board of
directors of the corporation?

Mr. BROWN. Yes; and I think that is usual at these meetings.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the specific acts of the officers and directors

and the executive committee of the board, the ratification of which
was sought from the stockholders at this special meeting, had to do,
among other things, with those corporate acts that you testified to
before this committee last week and this morning with respect to
Maister Laboratories, Inc., and Noxon, Inc., were they not?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the notice that was sent to stockholders in the
form authorized by the board of directors of your corporation at this
meeting of June 30 last, I notice there is no statement or information
conveyed to stockholders as to what those acts were that were to be
ratified at this special meeting of stockholders.

Mr. BROWN. Well, I should assume that the stockholders were
notified. I haven't the records that you have there, and I don't know
what letters or anything else might have been sent out on that
matter.

Mr. PECORA. Are you advancing that statement seriously as a sug-
gestion that possibly they were notified of the nature of those acts by
letter or otherwise?

Mr. BROWN. NO; but as I say, all those things are handled by
counsel, and I assume they were taken care of properly.

Mr. PECORA. Whether they are handled by counsel or not, the ef-
fectuation of these things is by the formal act of the board of direc-
tors of the corporation.

Mr. BROWN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And you were the chairman of the board.
Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are not professing ignorance of the kind of no-

tice that was sent to stockholders for this special meeting, are you ?
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you the insertion of a printed letter in the

minute book of the board of directors of your corporation, which
is addressed to stockholders, and bears date July 10,1933, signed by
Richard H. Grimm as president of the corporation and by yourself
as chairman of the board. Will you look at it and tell me i i that is
a copy of a printed letter sent to stockholders in connection with or
at the same time as the printed notice for the special meeting called
originally for July 21 last.

Mr. BROWN (after looking at the paper). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know of any other information that

was ever given or conveyed to your stockholders by the corporation,
or by anyone in behalf of the corporation, with regard to the
matters set forth in this letter of July 10,1933 ?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I mean the one that you have just identified, and I

mean other than that which is contained in this letter.
Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO it is safe to say that the only information the

stockholders generally were given by the officers and directors of
the company with regard to certain of the acts which the board
desired to have the stockholders approve was that contained in
this letter?

Mr. BROWN. I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I will read the letter into the record. I t is a printed

form letter.
AMERICAN COMMERCIAL ALCOHOL CORPORATION,

NEW YORK, NY., July 10, 1988.
To the Stockholders:

Since the annual meeting of your company held m April, business conditions
have been moving with unanticipated rapidity, making it desirable to bring
stockholders' information to date by this general letter
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We are seriously considering the production of medicinal and other spiritu-
ous liquors in the near future as permitted by existing laws, and the antici-
pated early repeal of the eighteenth amendment, and we are led to believe we
should take steps now to supply what will undoubtedly be a tremendous demand
for whisky and for high-grade cologne spirits which are used in rectifying
whiskies

Your plant at Pekm, 111, formerly used entirely for whisky and cologne
spirits, is in good condition and leady to resume immediately the manufacture
of such liquors, in order to be in position to meet the expected demand, your
officers and directors feel that the authorized common stock should be increased
to 500,000 shares.

While this stock would be available for any proper corporate purpose, it is
anticipated that it will be used, is deemed necessary or advisable, by your direc-
tors to acquire, by contract or purchase, other properties or stocks, or the
control or ownership of companies that would be helpful in enabling your
company to prepare itself completely to meet the expected requirements

Accordingly notice of a special stockholders' meeting to be held at Baltimore,
Md, July 21, 1933, is given, to increase the authorized common share capital
from 375,000 to 560,000 shares, and to make certain changes in the bylaws
as recommended by the board of directors, together with proxy to be signed
and returned by you, if you are unable to attend in person, are enclosed

The notice of meeting also refers to the acquisition of the stock of other
corporations as subsidiaries A substantial part of the problem of the man-
agement of your company lies in finding new uses or outlets for its produc-
tion of alcohol and its by-products

For the purpose of increasing sales of alcohol your company has obtained
more than 65 percent of the stock of Noxon, Inc, which now has processes
and products which your board of directors believe of real value There
are also included the rights to new agricultural and horticultural plant sprays
which control or destroy a great number of plant insects without being poisonous
to human beings. Alcohol enters into the composition of these products, some
of them to the extent of 75 percent of their volume

With improvements of processes and products contemplated to be made by
the research laboratory of your company, and with the exclusive marketing
relations of your company over the country, it is expected that their sales and
the demand for them will be greatly increased

Maister Laboratories, Inc, a Maryland corporation, has also been acquired
as a wholly owned subsidiaiy That corporation is now the exclusive holder
of processes for the production of items particularly rich in vitamins

Each of the above companies has made a contract with your company under
which they will purchase from this corporation all their needed supplies of
materials for a period of years

By agreement of purchase made May 6, 1933, and May 8, 1933, respectively,
10,000 shares of the common stock of your company were issued in exchange
for 10,000 shares of the common stock of Maister Laboratories, Inc, the only
shares then issued of the 25,000 authorized shares, and 15,000 shares of your
company were issued for majority control and ownership of Noxon, Inc, your
company receiving in exchange 2,700 shares of the preferred stock of Noxon,
Inc, of the issue of 3,000 shares issued, and 3,900 of the 6,000 shares of common
stock as authorized

In view of the general banking situation, it was deemed important by your
officers and directors to improve your company's financial condition by increas-
ing its common capital This was carried out by the approval of the stock-
holders which expired July 5, 1933

Your business is continuing in a satisfactory manner
Somewhat different merchandising plan has been pursued this, year as com-

pared to 1932, with the result that antifreeze-alcohol sales have been postponed
until the latter part of this year rather than attempt to move this matenal m
the month of June as heretofore

It is hoped you will appear in person at the special meeting, or return your
proxy, so that action can be had with your consent.

Respectfully yours,
RICHARD H GRIMM,

President
RUSSELL R BROWN,

Chairman of the "board
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Mr. Brown, this constitutes all the specific information given to
the stockholders ?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. Regarding those acts and transactions of the corpo-

ration?
Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was nothing told to the stockholders in this

letter, if you will notice, of that action taken by the board which
authorized the creation of an underwriting syndicate to underwrite
an issue of forty-and-odd thousand shares of capital common stock
of the company that were offered to stockholders and subscribed
for by the then-existing stockholders, was there?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was nothing told to stockholders about the

secret interest that you and other officers and directors of the com-
pany had in that underwriting agreement, was there?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was nothing told to stockholders with regard

to the actual assets or the value of the assets of either Maister
Laboratories, Inc., or Noxon, Inc., was there?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was nothing told to stockholders in any way,

shape, or form that notified or informed them that in the organiza-
tion of Maister Laboratories, Inc., and Noxon, Inc., the American
Commercial Alcohol Corporation dealt with two dummies of your
selection, was there?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the stockholders were not in any way informed

of the fact of the giving of this option to Thomas E. Bragg of
25,000 shares of the capital common stock of the company at $18 a
share, were they ?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or the fact that you and other officers and directors

of the company were secret participants with Bragg in the pool that
was organized to operate under that option ?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And yet it was expected that those stockholders would

give their proxies to the very same officers and directors who were
associated with you in that underwriting agreement and in that
Bragg syndicate account?

Mr. BROWN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And vote approval of all the acts of those same officers

and directors?
Mr. BROWN. That is correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that is a species of fair dealing with the

stockholders of the company, Mr. Brown?
Mr. BROWN. Well, I assume, if I had the thing to do over again

under the same conditions, I would probably do it. I think there is
a great deal to be

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You say you would probably do it
over again?

Mr. BROWN. I mean under the same conditions, where the company
needed financial assistance, as it did need it then. I think there was
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a great deal of merit to the consideration of other actions and other
conditions.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, if you had the same thing to do over
again, you would do it in precisely the same way that those things
were done; is that what you say now ?

Mr. BROWN. NO. But if financial conditions, or the same condi-
tions, existed, whereby this company was, as at that time, in bad
financial shape, we might have to go ahead and use unusual and
abnormal methods. But under ordinary conditions I should not do
that; no, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Well, why, when you sought approval subsequently
by the stockholders of the company of those acts and transactions,
didn't you give the stockholders full knowledge of what those acts
and transactions were, so that they might give their approval in an
intelligent manner, with full knowledge of the actual facts ?

Mr. BROWN. I assume that should be done.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. BROWN. I assume that should be done.
Mr. PECORA. YOU assumed that that was done?
Mr. BROWN. I say, I assume that should be done.
Mr. PECORA. Then why wasn't it done?
Mr. BROWN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared that printed letter to stockholders I

last read into the record?
Mr. BROWN. I think Mr. Grimm and I did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, there was nothing to have prevented you

m the preparation of that letter from disclosing full information to
the stockholders.

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you feel that it was necessary to have your

stockholders give their blanket approval to all those acts and trans-
actions undertaken m behalf of the corporation by its officers and
directors?

Mr. BROWN. I assumed that all those documents having been pre-
pared by counsel, in connection with proxies and all that stuff, that
they put it up in the usual form.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the provision of the pending
bill in Congress, which has been called the " Fletcher-Rayburn
bill," with respect to proxies of stockholders?

Mr. BROWN. NO, sir. I have been so busy I haven't had a chance
to read it. I am going to read it, though.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read the particular provision I have in mind
m this bill to you. I t is section 13 of the bill, under the caption
" Proxies ", and reads as follows:

PROXIES

SEO. 13. (a) It shall be unlawful for any person by the use of the mails or
of any means or instrumentality of transportation or communication in inter-
state commerce or of any facility of any national securities exchange or other-
wise to solicit or to permit the use of his name to solicit any proxy or consent
or authorization in respect of any security registered on any national se-
curities exchange unless at such time prior to such solicitation as the Com-
mission shall by rule or regulation prescribe the persons named to exercise
such proxy, consent, or authorization shall file with the Commission a state-
ment, which shall be included as a part of every such solicitation, setting forth

175541—34—p
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the purposes of the proxy, consent, or authorization, the persons to exercise it,
their relations to and interest in the security, the names and addresses of the
persons from whom similar proxies, consents, or authorizations are being
solicited, and such further information, and m such form and detail as the
Commission may by rules and regulations prescribe in the public interest or
for the protection of investors.

Have you any comment to make about that provision ?
Mr. BROWN. NO. I should like to read it if you will permit me.

I could not follow you.
Mr. PECORA. All right. I t is in that printed copy of the bill I

am now handing to you.
Mr. BROWN (after reading the section). No. In general it seems

all right to me, as long as you do not have to take all the minute
books, general ledgers, and everything to the stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. Well, if some such provision as this had been enacted
and was in force and effect at the time of the solicitation of these
proxies for your special meeting on July 21 last it is quite probable
that the stockholders would have obtained full information concern-
ing the acts that were under consideration and that they were being
called upon to ratify by the giving of their proxies, I take it.

Mr. BROWN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Brown, was any effort ever made to register

with the Federal Trade Commission under the provisions of the
Securities Act of 1933, the 25,000 shares of capital common stock of
your corporation to list which the company made application to the
New York Stock Exchange under date of July 19 last?

Mr. BROWN. I think the question was under discussion by counsel
with the Federal Trade Commission for some time. And I think
the opinion of counsel originally was that registration was not
necessary, but they were instructed to go ahead and find out just what
the requirements of the Commission were. That took a considerable
period of time. I think finally they gave an opinion that registra-
tion was not necessary, if my memory serves me.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall that I read into the record this
morning in connection with my examination of Mr. Frank Altschul,
the minutes of the proceedings of the hearing before the stock-list
committee of the New York Stock Exchange, which was attended
by you in behalf of your corporation, as well as by Mr. Egginton
and another gentleman acting as counsel for the corporation?

Mr. BROWN. Mr. Heiss.
Mr. PECORA. And don't you recall that at that hearing before the

stock-list committee both you and your counsel stated that in ac-
cordance with advice given to your corporation by your Washington
attorneys, this additional issue of stock would have to be registered
with the Federal Trade Commission, and that the corporation was
going to have appropriate action taken to that end?

Mr. BROWN. I remember something about it, but I think you are
wrong on that point of the opinion of the Washington attorneys,
although I may be wrong about it. But I think Larkin, Kathbone
& Perry took that matter up with the Federal Trade Commission
themselves. It seems to be that Mr Egginton expressed the opinion
that registration was not necessary.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but he also stated to the stock-list committee at
that hearing on July 24, last, that although it was his opinion, other
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attorneys, the Washington correspondents of that firm, had been in
communication with the Federal Trade Commission, had discussed
the matter with the Federal Trade Commission, and had rendered
an opinion that registration was necessary, although Mr. Egginton
personally did not agree with that opinion.

Mr. BROWN. I think that is correct. I assume as a result of his
opinion he felt the matter should be taken up further, and apparently
it was taken up further by counsel, and it extended over a period of
time.

Mr. PECORA. At that hearing before the stock list committee the
statement was specifically made that although Mr. Eggenton did
not agree with the opinion of Washington counsel, nevertheless the
opinion of Washington counsel was going to be followed by registra-
tion of the additional issue of stock.

Mr. BROWN. I think, as I remember it, the discussion centered
around the fact that the registration would be filed there if neces-
sary.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that the reason why no application
was made by your corporation to register those additional 25,000
shares under the Securities Act was because of the provisions of that
act which required statements under oath concerning all the sur-
rounding facts involved in the issuance of the proposed 25,000 addi-
tional shares?

Mr. BROWN. NO; I think quite the contrary. As I have said to
you, the business of the company came along in such good shape
that we did not want to have out any more shares of stock than abso-
lutely necessary. We were able to finance these transactions by
cash.

Mr. PECORA. AS recently as last December, according to the evi-
dence introduced this morning, in your hearing, your corporation
caused to be filed supplemental statements with the stock-list com-
mittee of the New York Stock Exchange with reference to this issue
of the additional 25,000 shares. Isn't that so?

Mr. BROWN. That is correct, but, as I said to you, that came about
during this terrible rush in the business, when we were working
night/3, Sundays, and holidays. I was spending a great deal of my
time out at the plant so as to be sure the merchandise was getting
out. That just went out of the office, and should not have gone.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Page is too careful to slip up on a thing like that,
is he not ?

Mr. BROWN. I t was my carelessness, perhaps, in not advising him
at the time of the decision Mr. Grimm and I had arrived at, that the
deal would not go through because we could handle it by cash. Our
business started out, and the first really good earnings came along in
the month of October, and the indications of the contracts that were
signed for future deliveries were a real indication to us that we
could handle the whole transaction by cash.

Mr. PECORA. Has there been any formal corporate action taken by
the board of your corporation terminating those negotiations and
abandoning them completely?

Mr. BROWN. The meeting of the board was to be held on the 15th
of February. I was down there, and so the meeting has been ad-
journed, and it is going to be held, and that action is to be taken as
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soon as all, the legal mechanics have been complied with. I assume
that will be done sometime this week.

Mr. PECOEA. Was any action ever taken by the board, or by you
as chairman of the board, or by any of the officers of the company,
notifying the New York Stock Exchange that the company does not
propose to make any issue of that 25,000 additional shares ?

Mr. BROWN. No; I do not think so; not that I know of. I t should
have been done, but the thing we were wrapped up in mostly was in
getting the material out and getting the money in. I just overlooked
it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Brown, you have indicated to me that you wanted
to make some correction in the testimony heretofore given by you
with regard to anjr salary or compensation paid by the corporation
to Mr. Kies as chairman of the executive committee of its board of
directors.

Mr. BROWN. Yes. I had an opportunity to read only part of this
testimony, and glancing through, I caught a question in connection
with Mr. Kies' compensation. My answer was " No." My answer
should have been that "Mr. Kies is compensated at the rate of
$6,000 per annum." I understood your question at the time—you
were speaking about the adjustment of other compensation, and I
hurriedly thought you asked whether Mr. Kies' compensation was
adjusted. Instead of that, your question was " I s Mr. Kies paid
compensation? " That is $6,000 per annum.

Mr. PECORA. I think that is all.
(Witness excused.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mason Day.

TESTIMONY OP HENRY MASON DAY, SYOSSET, LONG ISLAND,
MEMBER OP THE PIRM OP REDMOND & CO., NEW YORK

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Day, you solemnly swear that you will tell
the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth regarding
the matters now under investigation by the committee. So help
you God.

Mr. DAY. I do.
May I have the privilege, Mr. Pecora, of having the gentleman

who keeps the records of these things sit beside me?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Will you please give your full name and

address ?
Mr. DAY. Mr. Henry Mason Day; Syosset, Long Island.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, the evidence which I am now about

to submit to the committee relates to the market activities of certain
groups in a security known as the " common stock " of the Libby-
Owens-Ford Glass Co., which is commonly referred to as one of
the repeal or alcohol stocks. I have already stated to this com-
mittee that early last August I requested the president of the New
York Stock Exchange to make an investigation, through the facil-
ities and powers of the exchange, into the market activities of these
so-called alcohol stocks during the period covering the months of
May, June, and July of last year. Such an examination or investi-
gation was made, and the results thereof were reported to me by
Mr. Whitney, of the stock exchange, and the report submitted by
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the examiners of the exchange with respect to these market activ-
ities tended to indicate that there was no manipulative activities in
those stocks during last summer.

I have already presented to the committee the evidence which we
have gathered with respect to activities or trading in the stock of
the American Commercial Alcohol Corporation, which, to my mind,
strongly establishes the fact that there were many manipulative de-
vices, processes, and activities in the stock of that company last
summer.

Mr. Day, what is your business or occupation ?
Mr. DAY. Stock broker.
Mr. PEOORA. Are you a member of any stock exchange?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which one?
Mr. DAY. New York. I am not a member. I am a member of

a firm that is a member of the New York Stock Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. What is that firm ?
Mr. DAY. Redmond & Co.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been a member of the firm of

Redmond & Co.?
Mr. DAY. Since November 1, 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Have you been an active member of the firm since

that time ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who am the other partners in the firm ?
Mr. DAY. Arthur L. Goldsmith, Allan McLane, Jr., A. Perry Os-

born, H. F. Osborn, Jr., Daniel T. Pierce, Jr., E. B. Shryver, and
J. B. Taylor. Do you want the special partners ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DAY. F. Q. Brown, L. W. James, E. E. Moore and George H.

Pendleton.
Mr. PECORA. Who is the floor member of the exchange in that

firms?
Mr. DAY. Mr. Allan McLane, Jr., and Mr. Daniel T. Pierce, Jr .
Mr. PECORA. Does that firm hold any membership in any other

stock exchange than the New York Stock Exchange ?
Mr. DAY. The New York Curb Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. Any other?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir; I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Does it hold a membership in any commodities

exchange ?
Mr. DAY. I do not think it does, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to your becoming a member of the firm of

Redmond & Co., what was your business or occupation?
Mr. DAY. I was in the oil business.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that ?
Mr. DAY. Well, I was an executive in the oil business.
Mr. PECORA. Wliat was the name of the company?
Mr. DAY. At that time, the Sinclair Oil Co.
Mr. PECORA. Had that been your business for quite a number of

years ?
Mr. DAY. That particular position? No, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Had you been connected with the oil company for a
number of years prior to November 1931 ?

Mr. DAY. I do not want to be technical. I think I was there 3
or 4 years. I don't remember that. Prior to that I was with the
Barnsdall Oil Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did you hear the testimony given before this com-
mittee yesterday by a witness named Charles C. Wright?

Mr. DAY. Part of it, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear any portion of his testimony in which

reference was made to a number of options on certain stocks issued
by different corporations which had been given either to Mr. Wright
or to his stock brokerage firm of Wright & Sexton by the firm of
Redmond & Co.?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir. I think I heard two brought up.
Mr. PECORA. Which two were they?
Mr. DAY. I think there was one in National Distillers. I am not

sure about the other. I know approximately, because I read the
testimony yesterday afternoon, and I am confused in my mind
whether he said it in the morning or in the afternoon.

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1933, and particularly during the
months of May, June, and July 1933, did Redmond & Co., have
any options covering the stock of any of the so-called " alcohol com-
panies or repeal stocks " ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many such options did it have last summer ?
Mr. DAY. I do not know, sir. May I refer to the records?
Mr. PECORA. Surely. You are free to refer to any records avail-

able to you, Mr. Day, at any time m the course of your examination.
Mr. DAY (after conferring with an associate). I presume, from

your former statement, that you are referring to the so-called " Re-
peal stocks ", and that you mean Libbey-Owens-Ford.

Mr. PECORA. That would be one of them.
Mr. DAY. That is all we have.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have more than one option covering the stock

of the Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Co. last summer ? When I say you,
I refer, of course, to the firm, Redmond & Co.

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; I understand. There was one under date of
June 1.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of such option dated June 1, 1933. Will you look at it and
tell me if you recognize it as a true and correct copy of the option
to which you have just referred ?

Mr. DAY. I believe that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Copy of option, June 1, 1933, Libby-Owens Securities Corpora-

tion to Redmond & Co., was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 67 ", Feb. 21, 1934, and the same was subse-
quently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document received m evidence as " Committee's
Exhibit 67 " reads as follows [reading] :
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JUNE 1, 1933
REDMOND & Co,

48 Wall Street, New Yorh City
DEAR SIRS The undersigned, Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation, a Dela-

ware coiporation, confirms its agreement as follows.
1. The undersigned has sold, and! you and others associated with you on

certain terms have purchased from the undersigned, 65,000 shares of common
stock without par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Company, an Ohio cor-
poration, at the price of $26 50 per share flat Delivery of the certificates for
such shares and payment therefor shall be made in New York City at the
office of The Guaranty Trust Company of New York, 140 Broadway, on or
before 3 o'clock p.m , (DS .T) , June 5, 1933

2 In consideration of your agreeing to purchase as aforesaid the above
65,000 shares,, the undei signed agrees that it will sell, or cause to be sold, to
you and associates, at your option, at any time and from time to time on or
before 3 o'clock P. M (DS.T.), July 3, 1933, all or any part of 20,000 addi-
tional shares of such common stock without par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford
Glass Company, at the price of $27.50 per share flat

3 In case you shall purchase the 20,000 additional shares referred to in
paragraph 2, the undersigned will sell, or cause to be sold, to you and associates,
at your option, at any time and from time to time on or beiore 3 o'clock P M.
(D S T ), August 1, 1933, all or any part of 20,000 additional shares of such
common stock without par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Company, at the
price of $28 50 per share flat

4 In case you shall purchase the 40,000 additional shares referred to in
paragiaphs 2 and 3, the undei signed will sell, or cause to be sold, to you and
associates, at your option, at any time and from time to time on or before
3 o'clock p m (D S T ), September 1, 1933, all or any part of 20,000 additional
shares of such common stock without par value of Libbey-Owen-Ford Glass
Company, at $30 50 per share flat

5. In case you shall purchase the 60,000 additional shares refeired to in
paragraphs 2, 3 and 4, the undersigned will sell, or cause to be sold, to you
and associates, at your option, at any time and from time to time on or before
3 o'clock pm ( D S T ), October 2, 1933, all or any part of 20,000 additional
shares of such common stock without par value of Libbey-Owen-Ford Glass
Company, at $30 50 per share flat

6 Redmond & Co may exercise any of the options referred to in paragraphs
2, 3 4 and 5 to purchase the additional shares of common stock without par
value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Company mentioned therein from time to
time by giving one days' notice in writing of your election to purchase such
shares to the undersigned, in caie of Mr. J Donald Duncan, 50 Broadway,
New York City, and thereupon the undersigned will deliver or cause to be
delivered to you the certificates for such shares at said office of Guaranty Tiust
Company of New York on the day following such notice against payment
therefor.

7 It is understood that the undersigned shall be entitled to receive «m\
dividends which may be declared upon the shares of common stock without
par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Company covered by any of the above
mentioned options, which shall be payable to holders of record of a date prior
to the purchase by you of such shares, and that you shall be entitled to receive
all such dividends which shall be payable to holders of record of a date sub^e
quent to the purchase by you of such shares

8 All shares of common stock without par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass
Company referred to in paragraphs 1 to 5 inclusive hereof which shall be
purchased by you are and shall be listed on the New York Stock -Exchange
The certificates for all such shares purchased by you hereunder are to be
delivered to you in negotiable form for delivery on the New York Stock Ex-
change, and the undersigned agrees to pay all requisite stock transfer taxes
payable in connection with the sale of any of such shares to you hereunder
All payments for shares purchased by you hereunder are to be made in New
York funds, by certified1 check

9 The undersigned agrees that it will not, so long as any of the above
options shall be in effect, sell any other shares of common stock without par
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value of Libbey-0wens-Ford Glass Company which it may own, except at a
price in excess of $35 00 per share

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, will you please
confirm your agreement therewith

Yours very truly,
LlRBEY-OWENS SECURITIES CORPORATION

By GORDON AUOHINCSLOSS (signed)
President

Attest •
J. DONALD DUNCAN (signed)

Secretary.
JUNE 1, 1933.

LLBBEY-OWENS SECURITIES CORPORATION
15 Exchange Place, Jersey City, New Jersey.

DEAR SIRS. The undersigned hereby confirm their agreement with you in-
accordance with the terms of your foregoing letter dated June 1, 1933.

Yours very truly,
BEDMOND & Co.

By PERRY OSBORN (signed)

Now, Mr. Day, this letter refers to Kedmond & Co. having some
associates in this option. Who were those associates?

Mr. DAY. The Hyva Corporation; Lehmann Bros.; Bell & Beck-
with; Walter P. Chrysler; Joseph P. Kennedy; Kuhn Loeb & Co.;
Wright & Sexton; Kedmond & Co.

Mr. PECORA. What kind of a corporation is the Hyva Corporation?
Mr. DAY. I do not know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who its officers are?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything at all about the corporation?
Mr. DAY. I have a recollection that Mr. Sinclair is interested m

the Hyva Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. IS it a so-called "private corporation" of Mr.

Sinclair's ?
Mr. DAY. I know nothing about it.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Joseph P. Kennedy ?
Mr. DAY. Mr. Kennedy is a capitalist, or well-known private

citizen.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what his business is?
Mr. DAY. I do not think he is in business.
Mr. PECORA. When you say he is a capitalist, does that cover

your understanding of what his business is ?
Mr. DAY. Well, I do not know. My understanding of a capi-

talist is somebody who has considerable funds and does not have
to work.

Mr. PECORA. I am not a capitalist.
Mr. DAY. Neither am I, sir. I have no objection to being.
Mr. PECORA. Who are Bell & Beckwith ?
Mr. DAY. They are a Toledo Stock Exchange house.
Mr. PECORA. With membership on any stock exchange?
Mr. DAY. I believe on the New York Stock Exchange.
Mr. PECORA. They have their principal office in Toledo, Ohio ?
Mr. DAY. That is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. Who are Lehmann Bros. ?
Mr. DAY. Lehmann Bros, are a stock-exchange house; a banking

house.
Mr. PECORA. In New York City?
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Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who is W. P. Chrysler?
Mr. DAY. I understand Mr. Chrysler is in the automobile business.
Mr. PECORA. I think I have heard that. Kuhn, Loeb & Co. we

know something about, because one of the partners of the firm—in
fact several of the partners of the firm—have been witnesses before
this committee. Wright & Sexton we know something about
through the testimony we heard yesterday. Who organized this
group or syndicate that got the option that has been offered in evi-
dence here in the name of Redmond & Co. ?

Mr. DAY. My recollection is that it was organized by Kuhn-Loeb.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know which particular member of that firm

actively dealt with the organization of this group or syndicate ?
Mr. DAY. I think Mr. Elisha Walker.
Mr. PECORA. Who managed whatever operations or transactions

were conducted in behalf of this group or syndicate under this
option?

Mr. DAY. Redmond & Co.
Mr. PECORA. What particular member of that firm had charge of

those transactions or operations?
Mr. DAY. I suppose I had the most to do with it—not all.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of this group or syndicate in

obtaining this option and operating under it?
Mr. DAY. TO distribute the stock and make some money.
Mr. PECORA. The stock was listed on the New York Stock Ex-

change at the time.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; that is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of any agreement evidencing the

respective rights and interests of the different members or partici-
pants in this group or syndicate, Mr. Day?

Mr. DAY. I have a memorandum here from which I gave you the
names of the members. I think it is the same one, probably, which
you hold, showing a 5 percent interest for the Hyva Corporation—
am I answering your question?

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not mean 5 percent interest, do you?
Mr. DAY. I mean 5/65ths; Lermann Brothers, 6%/65ths; Bell &

Beckwith, 10/65ths; Walter P. Chrysler, 5/65ths; Joseph P. Ken-
nedy, 10/65ths; Kuhn-Loeb & Co., 13%/65ths; Wright & Sexton,
5/65ths; Redmond & Co , 10/65ths.

Mr. PECORA. Was there not a formal agreement which defined the
participations, rights, interests, and liabilities of the various mem-
bers of this syndicate or group ?

Mr. DAY. Unfortunately, Mr. Pecora, I have not that with me.
Mr. PECORA. There was such an agreement, however?
Mr. DAY. There was such an agreement, however. There was a

letter sent to each one defining it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of any such letter?
Mr. DAY. I am afraid that they did not bring me a letter on that,

but I have a subsequent letter, I think, on the second one. I think
this is the second one [handing paper to Mr. Pecora].

Mr. PECORA. I notice, in the option agreement which has been
offered in evidence and which has been marked " Committee's Ex-
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hibit No. 67", the following provision, marked paragraph 9
[reading] :

The undersigned [meaning Libbey-Owens Securities Corporation] agrees
that it will not, so long as any of the above options shall be in effect, sell any
other shares of common stock without par value of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass
Co which it may own, except at a price in excess of $35 per share.

Mr. Day, what was the reason for the inclusion of that provision
in this option?

Mr. DAY. Because, as I recollect, or as I was told, their holdings
were very large, and if they were selling while this group was trying
to constructively liquidate their block, their holdings would have
made it so large, so impossible, at the same time, that a price of $35
was fixed.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, it was designed to keep off the market,
during the operations of the group or syndicate that was formed to
constructively, as you have said, dispose of the shares covered by this
option, such other shares of the stock as the Libbey-Owens Securi-
ties Co. owned?

Mr. DAY. I think that would be correct; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I assume that that provision was put in there at the

instance of the optionees.
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in order to facilitate them in effectuating their

purpose of disposing of this optioned stock at a profit to themselves ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was it contemplated by this group, or the man-

agers of the group, namely, Kedmond & Co., to dispose of the stock
covered by this option?

Mr. DAY. On the market.
Mr. PECORA. That is, through trading in the open market?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This group or syndicate really constituted a pool, did

it not, to trade in this stock under this option ?
Mr. DAY. The word " pool " has been used in reference to so many

things—it was certainly a syndicate to distribute this stock.
Mr. PECORA. Such syndicates have commonly been called pools,

have they not ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. And this is that kind of a syndicate?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with the purposes of this pool, to dis-

pose of the stock covered by this option, was it intended that the pool
should both buy and sell in its trading ?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to buy and sell in order to

enable the pool to dispose of this optioned stock at a profit?
Mr. DAY. TO have a free market in the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was not the market free?
Mr. DAY. There was practically no market in the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was it an inactive market on June 1 last, when this

option was obtained ?
Mr. DAY. I t was not an inactive market, but it was not a big

market.
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Mr, PECORA. And it was deemed necessary by the managers of
the pool to have a big or active market in order to enable the pool
to dispose of its optioned stock at a profit?

Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In other words the operations of the pool contem-

plated, among other things, buying and selling transactions in this
stock so as to create at least an outward appearance of activity in
the stock?

Mr. DAY. That was very largely left to the man who was operating
it on the floor.

Mr. PECORA. Who was that man?
Mr. DAY. Mr. Charles Wright.
Mr. PECORA. Were the trades, including both buying and selling,

conducted by the pool in its efforts to dispose of this option stock
at a profit left to the discretion of Mr. Wright?

Mr. DAY. At times; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And when those trades were not made in the exer-

cise of his discretion in whose discretion were they made ?
Mr. DAY. Well, when he made them they were always accepted.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; but when he did not make them whose discretion

controlled the trades that were made by or m behalf of the pool?
Mr. DAY. Whoever happened at that particular time to be in

charge of it or looking after it.
Mr. PECORA. Who other than Mr. Wright was ever in that position ?
Mr. DAY. Well, I think—this is purelv from recollection—Mr.

Bliss.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Frank E. Bliss?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did he handle many of these operations or

trades?
Mr. DAY. He handled some.
Mr. PECORA. Who handled the greater part of it?
Mr. DAY. Charlie Wright.
Mr. PECORA. Were any other brokers or floor members of the stock

exchange used in executing the orders or putting through the trades
in behalf of this pool?

Mr. DAY. I think undoubtedly there were others.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the others?
Mr. DAY I think Mr. Lansburgh was.
Mr. PECORA. Lansburgh?
Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr PECORA. DO you know what firm he is connected with?
Mr. DAY. Lansburgh & Co.
Mr. PECORA. What other brokers were used ?
Mr. DAY. Those are the principal ones that I can think of.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it necessary to use more than one brokerage

firm or more than one floor trader or floor member ?
Mr. DAY. Well, very often Charlie Wright, who I would ordinarily

look to to look after the floor operation, would be away.
Mr. PECORA. In you experience and activities as a stockbroker,

Mr. Day, have you heard before the term "jiggling" used in con-
nection with stock market tradings and activities?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And what does that term signify to you?
Mr. DAY. Trading [a pause] in an entirely un—in a very big way.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the kind of trading indulged in in behalf of

this pool?
Mr. DAY. Not as generally would be considered jiggling as I

understand it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what is fully comprehended by you in the use

of the term " jiggling " as applied to stock market trading or activity,
Mr. Day?

Mr. DAY. In the limited time I have been there and limited knowl-
edge that I have, I would say taking something that was perfectly
dead and just kicking it all over the place.

Mr. PECORA. That is, galvanizing it into life by buying and
selling?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir. In great big spreads.
Mr. PECORA. Was this stock at the time you took this option

almost dead so far as the market trades were concerned ?
Mr. DAY. NO, it was an inactive stock.
Mr. PECORA. An inactive stock as distinguished from a dead

stock?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; and an inactive stock as distinguished from

Steel or Can or others.
Mr PECORA. For which there is always an active market ?
Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Standard stocks for which there is always an active

market?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a result of the activities of this pool, Mr. Day,

would you say that the stock became much more active ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Not active enough to amount to a jiggle, though?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the volume of trading done by or at

the instance of this pool in this stock under this option?
Mr. DAY. The approximate number of shares?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. DAY. I think I have got it about. I think it is on that piece

of paper there. About a million shares.
Mr. PECORA. That is during what period of time ?
Mr. DAY. June to October.
Mr. PECORA. That is a period of about 4 months ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir; approximately 4 months.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the total trading on the New

York Stock Exchange was in the stock of Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass
Co. during that period?

Mr. DAY. I do not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what proportion of the total trading

represented the transactions in behalf of this pool ?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many different accounts were handled by this

pool in the course of its operations ?
Mr. DAY. It was all one account, but it was broken up into six

parts.
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Mr. PECORA. And how were those accounts designated?
Mr. DAY. L.O.F. Syndicate, syndicate nos. 1, 2, 3,4, 5, and 6.
Mr. PECORA. Each of these accounts represented the operations of

this pool or syndicate?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In account no. 1 of that syndicate, do you know how

many shares were bought and how many shares were sold for that
account?

Mr. DAY. There were 81,500 bought and 81,500 sold, according to
the record handed to me.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are not referring to market trading now, are
you, to the extent of 81,500 shares bought and sold?

(Mr. Day conferred with associates, but made no response.)
Mr. PECORA. Those 81,500 shares to which you have just

referred
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA continuing). Relate to the shares that were bought

from the optionor ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't that so ?
Mr. DAY (after conferring with associates). The amount of shares,

so Mr. Gibson tells me, of the bought side is included in the 81,500
shares, which I think is what your statement was.

Mr. PECORA. Included in the 81,500 shares both bought and sold
in account no. 1 of this syndicate--—

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Were the 65,000 shares as to which

Redmond & Co., in behalx of itself and its pool associates, made a
firm commitment to purchase from the Libbey-Owens Securities Cor-
poration in this agreement of June 1, 1933, at a flat price of $26.50
per share.

Mr. DAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't that so ?
Mr. DAY, Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were traded in under account no. 1

of the syndicate ?
Mr. DAY. Twenty-six thousand nine hundred bought and 26,900

sold, according to this statement.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the amount of trading done by the

pool under account no. 2 ?
Mr. DAY. Bought 104,723 and sold 104,723.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the amount of trading done under

account no. 3 of the syndicate ?
Mr. DAY. TWO hundred sixteen thousand seven hundred bought

and 216,700 sold.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the extent of the trading under ac-

count no. 4 belonging to the syndicate?
Mr. DAY. Forty-eight thousand seven hundred bought and 48,700

sold.
Mr. PECORA. And in account no. 5?
Mr. DAY. Forty-one thousand one hundred bought and 41,100

sold.
Mr. PECORA. Account no. 6 ?
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Mr. DAY. Five thousand four hundred bought and 5,400 sold.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the resultant profit, if any, was

to this pool from this trading?
Mr. DAY. According to the statement it was $395,238.12.
Mr. PECORA. And that was distributed among the various mem-

bers of the pool in proportion to their respective participations ?
Mr. DAY. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you a typewritten statement purporting to be

a tabulation or compilation of the trading done for the account of
this pool and the resultant profits. Do you recognize it to be a true
and accurate statement or recapitulation thereof?

Mr. DAY. I recognize it as a copy of the one that was given to me
by our auditor.

Mr. PECORA. And do you believe it to be accurate ?
Mr. DAY. I have every reason to believe every statement he pre-

pares is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(Tabulation of profits of Libbey-0 wens-Ford Syndicate accounts

was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 68, Feb. 21,
1934," and will appear in the record in full at the end of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. Operations of this pool, Mr. Day, were designed to
create an agitation in the market in the shares of this stock so as to
increase the activity in public trading, were they not?

Mr. DAY. The object of this pool was to distribute this stock at a
profit.

Mr. PECORA. At a profit. And in order to do that it had to make
an active market 2

Mr. DAY. That was left to the floor operators.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and that is what was done, wasn't it?
Mr. DAY. There was a great deal of buying and selling.
Mr. PECORA. By the pool ?
Mr. DAY. Both.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and for the purpose of helping to make the

market more active?
Mr. DAY. For the purpose of distribution of stock of a security

that was thought to be undivided.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you say before that the market at the time

this option was obtained under date of June 1, last, in Libby-Owens-
Ford Glass Co. stock was inactive?

Mr. DAY. Comparatively.
Mr. PECORA. And that buying and selling was indulged in by the

pool under this option in order to create activity in the market so
that the pool might thereby be enabled to distribute, as you call it,
the stock it had under this option at a profit?

Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW was the stock quoted when the pool was

formed? What was the quotation?
Mr. DAY. Senator, I don't remember exactly, but I think it was

within a fraction or a point or something of that kind of the price at
which this block of stock was purchased.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember what that was ?
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Mr. DAY. I think it was somewhere around 20. [Addressing an
associate:] Have you it there? Around 27 or 27%. I don't know
exactly.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the quotation when the pool was ter-
minated ?

Mr. DAY. I am just getting it from the record, sir.
(Mr. Day and associates examined records.)
Mr. DAY. I have not found the records yet exactly what it is. My

recollection is that it was probably somewhere around 32% or 33.
The CHAIRMAN. What Was the course afterward?
Mr. DAY. What was the course? I t went up, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the highest price it reached on the New

York Stock Exchange during the period of the pool operation ?
Mr. DAY. Approximately 37, as I remember it.
Mr. PECORA. And what date was that reached, do you remember?

July 18, wasn't it?
Mr. DAY. I imagine it was somewhere around there.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know to what figure it had dropped by July

21?
Mr. DAY. Around 22.
Mr. PECORA. Around 21, wasn't it?
Mr. DAY. Well, 21. And at that time I bought on that decline, if

my recollection serves me correct, approximately twenty-odd thou-
sand shares.

Mr. PECORA. For your own individual account?
Mr. DAY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For the account of the pool?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. All of which was subsequently distributed at higher

prices, wasn't it?
Mr. DAY Yes, sir. I hope so I am not sure, but I think so.
The CHAIRMAN. Where is it now ?
Mr. DAY. I bought it the other day, Senator, for my wife's in-

vestment trust and paid 41% for it, sir. I t is approximately in
the neighborhood of 40 today, or I mean as of yesterday. The
company was carefully studied, full analysis taken of it, its directors
talked to. I know them personally. I believed that the company
had a great future, which is apparently true.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know who the specialist was in this stock on
the floor of the New York Stock Exchange during the life of this
pool?

Mr. DAY. I have heard his name three or four times. I read it
in the testimony last night. I don't know him.

Mr. PECORA. Was it a member of the firm of Hewitt, Lauderdale
&Co.?

Mr. DAY. That I don't know, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Does the company pay dividends now ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What dividends?
Mr. DAY. My recollection is that thay are paying a dollar.
Mr. PECORA. Redmond & Co. issue market letters for the informa-

tion of their customers, don't they ?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. During the period of the activities of this pool were
market letters issued recommending this stock by Kedmond & Co. to
its customers?

Mr. DAY. I could not answer that, sir. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anyone of your associates here that can

answer it?
Mr. DAY. That I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, can't you inquire?
Mr. PERRY OSBORN. I don't think we did.
Mr. DAY. I have no recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Will you check that up?
Mr. DAY. With pleasure.
Mr. PECORA. Between now and tomorrow morning?
Mr. DAY. Yes, sir. If I cannot do it tomorrow morning, why, I

will probably be able to hand it to you by tomorrow afternoon,
because I think the market letter writer will have probably gone
by the time I will get him on the phone. Some people are for-
tunate. They have short hours.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until 10:30 to-
morrow morning. All witnesses will report then.

(Accordingly, at 4:23 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10:30
o'clock on the following morning.)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 68, FEBRUARY 21, 1934

Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass Company

Date

1933

JunetoOct
Do
Do
Do

JulytoOct
Aug to Oet
Sept to Oet

Name of account

L O F Syndicate
No 1
No 2
No 3
No 4
No 5
No 6

Legal services charged to L 0 F Syn
Telephone charges charged to L 0 F Sny
Dividend on 8,900 shares credited to L 0 F Syn #5

DISTRIBUTION
Check to order

Hyva Corporation - . > . _
Lehman Brothers
Bell and Beckwith
Walter P Chrysler
Josp.ph P K e P ^ f t d y , .. . . . . . M. „ .. . , ..
Kutin, Loeb & Col
Wright and Sexton . . . _ ._ . ,
Rflfjmnnd ft ("Jo

Bought

Shares

81,500
26,900

104,723
216,700
48,700
41,100
5,400

525,023

Amount

$2,306,562 50
769,272 50

3,130,965 95
6,783,893 48
1,339,460 00
1,245,915 00

164,222 50

15,740,291 93

Sold

Shares

81,500
26,900

104,723
216,700
48,700
41,100
5,400

525,023

65ths
5

10
5

10
13H
5

10

Amount

$2,496,465 00
823,781 50

3,146,084 50
6,882,684 00
1,363,262 00
1,263,623 50

157,929 00

16,133,829 50

Balance

Dr

*6,293 50

6,293 50

751 55
84 40

835 95

30,402 93
39,523 81
60,805 87
30,402 93
60,805 87
82,087 91
30,402 93
60,805 87

Cr

$189,902 50
54,509 00
15,118 55
98,790 52
23,802 00
17,708 50

399,831 07
6,293 50

393,537 57

2,536 50

396,074 07
835 95

395,238 12

395,238 12

CD

O
o
W

8
w
>
3

O
ftl
CO

to
00
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